

FULL REPORT February 14, 2022

Pathways to Net-Zero Ethanol:

Scenarios for Ethanol Producers to Achieve Carbon Neutrality by 2050

Prepared by Isaac Emery, Ph.D. Informed Sustainability Consulting, LLC Everett, WA

With assistance from Eric Joyce Christian Salles PreScouter, Inc. Chicago, IL

Prepared for Renewable Fuels Association Ellisville, MO

Executive Summary

The commitments of corn ethanol producers to achieve emissions reductions of 70% compared to gasoline by 2030 and net zero emissions by 2050 are ambitious. Though the industry has succeeded in reducing emissions by 22% from 2005 to 2019 and further opportunities to improve the carbon intensity (CI) of ethanol exist, continued innovations in biorefinery technologies and farming practices over the coming decades will be necessary to meet these targets. By surveying over two dozen potential emissions reduction actions throughout the corn ethanol supply chain and prioritizing them by technical feasibility, scale of emissions reduction, and cost, this study presents a series of pathways to net zero CI corn ethanol by 2050.

Updated life cycle emissions forecasts of corn ethanol from 2020 through 2050 show that the industry can achieve net negative CI ethanol by adopting near-term technologies and expanding best practices in corn farming. Although baseline emissions improvements may stall without continued improvements in biorefinery technology and farm management, industry-average net emissions of -5 g CO₂e/MJ are feasible (Figure 1). This core pathway to below net zero applies:

- 1) Renewable electricity at 50% of ethanol facilities in 2030, up to 90% in 2050
- 2) Corn kernel fiber fermentation at 20% of dry mills by 2030, up to 50% by 2050
- 3) 'Better-than-business-as-usual' industry-wide efficiency improvements and ethanol yields based on the historical trends of industry leading producers
- 4) Adoption of renewable electricity by 25% of corn suppliers in 2030, up to 90% in 2050
- 5) Installation of carbon capture and sequestration (CCS) technology at 40% of ethanol facilities by 2030, up to 90% by 2050
- 6) Sourcing of bio-methane from manure biogas at 28% of ethanol facilities in 2030, up to 78% by 2050
- 7) Expansion of reduced tillage practices to an additional 7.5% of corn farmers in 2030, 30% by 2050.

The core pathway avoids the potentially higher costs of green ammonia and biomass-fueled combined heat and power infrastructure. Instead, renewable electricity purchases, improved energy efficiency, corn kernel fiber fermentation, and reduced tillage are used to meet emissions targets while limiting producer and farmer costs. One key technology, CCS, may require high capital investment, but has been shown to be cost efficient at capturing emissions. Moderate subsidies or active carbon markets could lead to rapid CCS adoption. Only bio-methane (likely from manure) is expected to have a high cost that may not be easily overcome by policy incentives.



Figure 1: Core pathway results achieving RFA target emissions reductions across the ethanol industry (shown are average emissions from dry mills with corn oil extraction).

Beyond the stark climate benefits of capital-intensive actions like biomass-fueled CHP or CCS of fermentation CO₂, working with farmers to expand cost-effective conservation practices can facilitate an extremely low CI for corn ethanol. Together, improved fertilizer management, reduced tillage, and cover crops have the potential to reduce the industry average CI of corn ethanol by 16 g CO₂e/MJ. Producers in some regions could see twice as great a benefit from practices that enhance soil carbon storage. Investments in efficiency improvements across the industry, from developing technologies like very high gravity fermentation and improved yeast strains to identifying new markets for existing coproducts like WDGS, are also likely to play an important role in facilitating lower ethanol emissions across the industry.

Alternative pathways prioritizing low-cost emissions reductions avoid bio-methane in favor of a variety of lower-cost actions by farmers and higher-risk technical developments like improved yeast strains. An ethanol producer in a region suitable for higher adoption rates of strip-till/no-till and cover



cropping, and with corn suppliers willing to enact strict '4R' fertilizer management practices, could meet the 2030 emissions target without installing a carbon capture system. These pathways lead to ethanol CIs between -10 and -20 g CO_2e/MJ by 2050 using actions expected to cost no more than \$50/t CO_2e .

Renewable energy expansion and land management changes in line with current US goals to halve emissions by 2030 and reach net zero by 2050 (White House, 2021) have dramatic benefits for ethanol producers. Corn ethanol emissions drop below 20 g CO₂e/MJ by 2050 in this 'climate action future' less than half the emissions in the baseline scenario. With technological advancements in fermentation efficiency, access to fuel from an established renewable bio-methane industry, and CCS, a producer could generate ethanol with a CI as low as -15 to -40 g CO₂e/MJ.

Achieving the UN Paris Agreement climate targets of limiting global warming to 1.5°C will require rapid and ambitious action, including improvements by the agriculture sector. This presents an unprecedented opportunity for corn ethanol producers to lead the biofuels and bioenergy industries to implement large-scale climate solutions. By investing in low-carbon process innovations and establishing a market for low-carbon agricultural products, the pathways in this study demonstrate than ethanol producers can achieve extremely low corn ethanol emissions and fill a critical need in tomorrow's zero-carbon economy.



Contents

Еx	ecutiv	e Sur	mmary	i
1.	Intro	oduc	tion	1
	1.1.	Goa	al of the Study	3
2.	Met	hods	5	4
	2.1.	Elec	ctricity Generation	5
	2.2.	Cori	n Farming	6
	2.3.	Etha	anol Production	8
	2.4.	Emi	issions Reduction Actions	10
	2.4.	1.	Ethanol Producer Actions	10
	2.4.	1.1.	Renewable Electricity Purchase	10
	2.4.	1.2.	Renewable Electricity Generation & Storage	11
	2.4.	1.3.	Bio-methane Purchase	12
	2.4.	1.4.	Combined Heat and Power from Biomass	12
	2.4.1.5. 2.4.1.6.		Better-than-BAU Efficiency	13
			WDGS Focus	14
	2.4.	1.7.	Corn Kernel Fiber Fermentation	14
	2.4.	1.8.	Improved Yeast Strains	15
	2.4.	1.9.	Carbon Capture and Sequestration	15
	2.4.2	2.	Supply Chain Actions	16
	2.4.2	2.1.	Renewable Fuels Use	16
	2.4.3	3.	Farming Actions	16
	2.4.	3.1.	Renewable Fuels Use	16
	2.4.	3.2.	Renewable Electricity Purchase	17
	2.4.	3.3.	Reduced Tillage	17
	2.4.	3.4.	No-till	19
	2.4.	3.5.	Cover Crops	19
	2.4.	3.6.	Green Ammonia	20
	2.4.	3.7.	4R: Right time, Right place, Right form, and Right rate	20
	2.4.	3.8.	Enhanced Efficiency Fertilizers	21



	2.4.3.9.	Soil Amendments	21
	2.4.3.10.	Deep-rooting Corn	22
2	2.5. Patl	hway Development	23
	2.5.1.	Core Pathway to Net Zero Ethanol	23
	2.5.2.	Cost-priority Pathways	
	2.5.3.	Magnitude-priority Pathway	
	2.5.4.	Climate Action Future Pathway	27
3.	Results	- 	
	3.1. Cor	e Pathways to Zero Carbon Ethanol	
	3.2. Alte	ernative Pathways to Zero Carbon Ethanol	
	3.2.1.	Cost-priority Pathways	
	3.2.2.	Magnitude-priority Pathway	
	3.2.3.	Climate Action Future Pathway	
	3.3. E	thanol Yield Improvements	
	3.4. E	missions Accounting, Land Use Change, and Soil Carbon	
4.	Conclusi	ions	45
2	1.1. Agri	iculture and Climate Futures	
5.	Referenc	Ces	
J.	Reference		

1. Introduction

The members of the Renewable Fuels Association (RFA) recently announced their commitment to reduce the carbon intensity (CI) of corn ethanol to 70% lower than petroleum gasoline in 2030 and become net carbon neutral by 2050 (RFA, 2021). Achieving such ambitious targets is critical to avoiding severe climate change. The UN Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change (IPCC) has warned that rapid reductions in greenhouse gas (GHG) emissions will be necessary to limit global temperatures to the Paris Agreement targets of 1.5 to 2.0°C by the year 2100 (IPCC, 2021). Evidence suggests that climate change is already increasing the rate and severity of weather-related disasters and starting to affect crop yields in the United States (IPCC, 2021; Ray et al., 2019).

Large-scale reductions in GHG emissions in the United States will require changes in the nation's fuel mix and transportation system, which is the highest-emitting sector at 29% of US GHG emissions (Environmental Protection Agency (EPA), 2021). As the highest-volume alternative fuel in the US, ethanol can play a major role in transportation emissions reductions. Already, from 2005 to 2019, ethanol substitution for gasoline prevented 544 million metric tons (MMT) of CO₂-equivalent GHG emissions (CO₂e) (Lee et al., 2021). These benefits have been achieved by a rapid increase in ethanol production volumes (from 3.8 billion gallons in 2005 to 16 billion gallons per year in 2019) and a continuing improvement in the emissions differential between ethanol and gasoline. A recent study by Argonne National Laboratory reported that the life-cycle GHG emissions of corn ethanol, including all stages of corn production, transportation, fermentation, and combustion, decreased 22% between 2005 and 2019 (Lee et al. 2021). The authors concluded that corn ethanol reduces GHG emissions by 52% compared to gasoline (or 44% when including emissions from land use change; Lee et al., 2021).

Reductions in the CI of corn ethanol have the potential to drive substantial changes in US transportation emissions. Meeting RFA members' 2030 target of reducing corn ethanol's emissions to 70% lower than gasoline could provide an additional annual GHG reduction of 22 MMT. Achieving net zero emissions would expand the benefit to 58 MMT per year at current ethanol volumes, over 3% of total US transportation emissions (EPA, 2021). Increasing the percentage of ethanol blended with gasoline would provide a multiplicative effect. A blend rate of 15% instead of the current 10%, for example, combined with net zero carbon ethanol could reduce transportation emissions by an additional 59 MMT, doubling the climate benefits of corn ethanol.

Most of the carbon that flows through a biorefinery comes from the corn itself (figure 2). This carbon is biogenic – it is part of the short-term cycle of carbon from the atmosphere to the growing crops and back to the atmosphere within a few months or years. Because it flows back and forth between the atmosphere and crops, biogenic carbon is usually considered 'carbon neutral' when assessing the carbon footprint or carbon intensity of products. The carbon intensity of ethanol comes primarily



Figure 2: Carbon flows and GHG emissions in the corn ethanol supply chain. Line widths and values indicate the relative sizes of carbon flows (values in g CO₂e/MJ ethanol). Carbon flows controlled at the farm stage are shown in green. Carbon flows controlled at the biorefinery are shown in blue. GHG emissions from the upstream production of fertilizers, machinery, and electricity are shown as 'embodied carbon.' Carbon flows through soils, crop residue, and the fate of coproducts are excluded for clarity, and the resulting values are therefore not comparable to life cycle assessment results.

from the use of fossil fuels to power the biorefinery and manufacture chemicals and machinery used on the farm. Because this 'fossil carbon' is naturally stored in geologic formations for hundreds of millions of years, releasing it to the atmosphere increases the greenhouse effect and disrupts climate patterns which operate on cycles of thousands of years.

Meeting RFA members' emissions reduction targets will require addressing the two largest sources of fossil GHG emissions in the ethanol supply chain: energy use at the biorefinery and fertilizer use at the farm. These two factors represent two-thirds of the fossil fuels used in the corn ethanol life cycle. Including the emissions from fertilizer decomposition to N₂O, they account for 49 g CO₂e/MJ ethanol (not accounting for co-product credits). A range of technological and management tools exist to mitigate these emissions. Renewable energy, including wind or solar-generated electricity and renewable methane from biogas, can substitute for fossil fuels in fertilizer manufacturing and at the biorefinery. Changes in the types and application methods of fertilizers used can reduce N_2O emissions on the farm.

Ethanol producers also have an opportunity to capture a quarter of the biogenic carbon that flows through the biorefinery. Fermentation converts about half of the carbon in corn starch to ethanol, with the other half (36 g CO₂e/MJ) lost as biogenic CO₂. Capturing and storing CO₂ from fermentation can offset GHG emissions elsewhere in the supply chain and creates an opportunity for carbonnegative ethanol.



Many other emissions-reducing actions can mitigate or eliminate other emissions sources. Improvements in biorefinery efficiency will further lower the fossil carbon contribution to net GHG emissions. Utilizing bioenergy throughout the supply chain, whether as biodiesel in farm equipment and corn transportation or biomass-fueled combined heat and power at the biorefinery, can help to shift the life cycle carbon flow from fossil to atmospheric carbon. Expanding the corn ethanol system to include soil carbon provides further opportunities for farmers and ethanol producers to build a more resilient and climate-friendly fuel supply chain by integrating conservation practices, precision management, and soil amendments that recycle nutrients from the broader agricultural and urban environment.

1.1. Goal of the Study

The goal of this study is to identify and assess the tools available to mitigate the life-cycle emissions from corn ethanol and develop a series of pathways by which producers, and the industry as a whole, can achieve a net zero carbon intensity by 2050. By examining the energy and materials sources available to ethanol producers and corn farmers, current and future technologies available to improve biorefinery efficiency, and the potential for changes in land management to improve yields and store carbon in agricultural soils, this study assembles a toolkit of emissions reduction actions along the corn ethanol supply chain. By prioritizing these actions by cost, feasibility, and effectiveness, sequences of innovations and supply chain decisions are assembled into pathways leading to net zero carbon – or carbon negative – corn ethanol.

2. Methods

This study develops a series of pathways for ethanol producers to achieve net zero GHG emissions by 2050 by assessing the current state of the industry, mapping a business-as-usual baseline case, and applying combinations of emissions reduction actions to improve the carbon intensity (CI) of corn ethanol. These pathways are built on a set of updated life cycle inventory parameters used to model corn ethanol life cycle emissions from 2020 to 2050 using the Greenhouse gases, Regulated Emissions, and Energy use in Technologies (GREET) and associated tools from Argonne National Laboratory (https://greet.es.anl.gov/). GREET is a leading platform for modeling GHG emissions from biofuels and bioenergy sources and is used to estimate the CI of ethanol for the EPA Renewable Fuels Standard (RFS) and the California Air Resources Board Low-Carbon Fuel Standard (CARB LCFS). Pathway targets were set based on the RFS standard for gasoline GHG emissions (93 g CO₂e/MJ, EPA, 2010) and using an emissions accounting framework that includes all major supply chain materials (including farm equipment) but excluding emissions from land use change. (See section 3.3 for a discussion of the role of land use change emissions in ethanol emissions targets.)

Contributions of many individual processes and materials to baseline GHG emissions were used to inform the selection of emissions reduction actions. Additional actions were selected to assess the potential for carbon storage and sequestration in soils and underground reservoirs. Actions were assembled into pathways achieving net zero CI for corn ethanol by 2050 on the basis of their technical feasibility, effectiveness (size of the emissions reduction), and financial cost. The technological readiness level (TRL) scale (table 1) is used to guide the selection of emissions reduction actions for the net zero emissions pathways.

The financial costs of each emissions reduction action are not intended to represent the actual net costs of implementation for ethanol producers. Depending on the action being assessed, they provide a snapshot of the gross system costs (i.e. for installing wind turbines) or changes in core expenses (i.e.

TRL	Stage	Definition
9	Systems Operation	Actual system operated over full range of expected conditions
8	System Commissioning	Actual system completed and qualified through demonstrate tests
7	System Commissioning	Full-scale, similar prototype demonstration in relevant environment
6	Technology Demonstration	Engineering / pilot scale prototype testing in relevant environment
5	Technology Development	Lab-scale validation in relevant environment
4	Technology Development	Component or system validation in lab environment
3	Research to Prove Feasibility	Analytical / experimental test of critical function - proof of concept
2	Basic Technological Research	Technology concept and/or application formulated
1	Basic Technological Research	Basic principles observed and reported

Table 1: The technological readiness level (TRL) scale.



for improved energy efficiency). But they do not include the full life cycle costs. Unknown or highly uncertain values like facility upgrading capital costs are excluded. Some potential sources of revenue, such as from credits associated with sales of lower-carbon ethanol (i.e. through the CARB LFCS), are also not considered. Because the true costs and benefits of implementing each action will differ for each biorefinery operator, readers are encouraged to use the action costs summarized in table 10 as a general guide to solutions with higher or lower financial barriers.

2.1. Electricity Generation

An electricity generation mix representative of US Midwestern corn ethanol production was assembled based on the US Energy Information Administration (EIA) 2021 Annual Energy Outlook (EIA, 2021a). Projected 2020 – 2050 electric generation mixes for selected North American Electric Reliability Corporation (NERC) regions were weighted by approximate corn grain ethanol production (see table 2). EIA-reported electricity sources were matched with GREET electricity generation categories, resulting in a set of GREET-compatible electricity generation factors for 2020 – 2050 specific to corn grain ethanol production. This generation mix was applied in GREET for all stationary electric consumption in the ethanol production model.

The EIA US electric power projections for 2050 include roughly 56% renewable energy sources (primarily solar, wind, and hydroelectric power). A future with substantial policy or economic pressure to reduce fossil fuel consumption (i.e. to meet the United Nations Paris Agreement climate targets to limit global warming to a maximum of 2.0°C by 2100) would likely have substantially faster growth in renewable energy production. An alternative electric generation mix compatible with substantial climate action by 2050 was created based on the '95% by 2050' National Renewable Energy Laboratory (NREL) national electricity generation scenario (Cole et al., 2021). Electric generation projections from the '95% by 2050' scenario (compatible with a 95% reduction in GHG emissions from the electricity sector by 2050) for 2036 and 2050 were matched with GREET electricity generation categories. GREET-compatible electricity generation factors for 2020 – 2050 were generated by linear

GREET Categories		2020	2025	2030	2035	2040	2045	2050
Residual Oil	%	0.2%	0.2%	0.2%	0.2%	0.2%	0.2%	0.2%
Natural gas	%	11.6%	8.7%	10.4%	11.1%	11.4%	12.2%	12.0%
Coal	%	45.2%	35.8%	37.4%	36.8%	36.0%	34.6%	33.4%
Nuclear	%	12.6%	10.3%	4.1%	3.0%	3.0%	2.9%	2.7%
Biomass		0.0%	0.0%	0.0%	0.0%	0.0%	0.0%	0.0%
Hydroelectric	%	4.9%	5.1%	5.2%	5.0%	4.9%	4.8%	4.6%
Geothermal	%	0.0%	0.0%	0.0%	0.0%	0.0%	0.0%	0.0%
Wind	%	24.1%	33.3%	33.9%	33.2%	32.7%	31.7%	30.7%
Solar PV	%	1.1%	6.3%	8.5%	10.4%	11.5%	13.2%	15.9%
Others	%	0.3%	0.3%	0.3%	0.4%	0.4%	0.4%	0.4%

Table 2: Baseline ethanol-production-weighted electricity generation mix for corn ethanol production.

GREET Categories		2020	2025	2030	2035	2040	2045	2050
Residual Oil	%	0.2%	0.1%	0.1%	0.0%	0.0%	0.0%	0.0%
Natural gas	%	11.6%	16.7%	21.9%	27%	20.4%	13.9%	7.3%
Coal	%	45.2%	32.8%	20.4%	8.0%	5.6%	3.1%	0.7%
Nuclear	%	12.6%	13.7%	14.9%	16%	14.7%	13.3%	12%
Biomass	%	0.0%	0.0%	0.0%	0.0%	0.0%	0.0%	0.0%
Hydroelectric	%	4.9%	5.6%	6.1%	6.6%	6.6%	6.2%	5.3%
Geothermal	%	0.0%	0.1%	0.2%	0.4%	0.4%	0.4%	0.4%
Wind	%	24.1%	25.1%	24.7%	23.0%	28.5%	34.1%	40.0%
Solar PV	%	1.1%	5.6%	11.6%	19.0%	23.7%	28.7%	34.0%
Others	%	0.3%	0.3%	0.2%	0.0%	0.1%	0.2%	0.3%

Table 3: Climate action scenario electricity generation mix for corn ethanol production.

interpolation between the historical 2020 ethanol production-weighted generation mix, the 2036 NREL '95% by 2050' scenario projection, and the 2050 NREL '95% by 2050' scenario projection (see table 3).

2.2. Corn Farming

Corn yield projections to 2050 were generated by extending the USDA long-term field grains forecast from 2030 to 2050, combined with a factor for yield loss due to climate change. The USDA Feed Grain Projections to 2031 include a 2 bushel per acre per year increase in corn grain yields from 2021-2031 (USDA, 2021a; USDA, 2021b). Climate change is expected to have detrimental effects on corn yields in most regions of the United States, including in key ethanol producing regions (Yu et al., 2021; Hatfield et al., 2011). Increases in daily minimum temperature, precipitation, and other factors may result in a substantial reduction in corn yields compared to a scenario without climate change. While climate change impacts are likely to negatively affect corn yields in the US Midwest, there is substantial uncertainty in the magnitude of these effects – both on their own and relative to the expected yield-increasing effects of continued crop breeding and genetic modification. A review of recent studies provided a range of 3% to 68% drop in corn grain yields due to climate change between a baseline of 2010-2021 and 2040-2060, due to a temperature increase of 1–2°C (table 4; Lobell & Field, 2007; Hatfield et al., 2011; Leng & Huang, 2017; Tigchelaar et al., 2018; Wing et al., 2021; Yu et al., 2021).

Yield Penalty	Scenario	Region	Source
39% to 68%	2050 vs. 2013-2017	USA	Yu et al. 2021
3% to 12%	2041 – 2060 vs. 2000	Global	Wing et al. 2021
17.4% to 18.3%	2°C Increase vs. 2000	USA	Tigchelaar et al. 2018
20% to 40%	2050 vs 2021	USA	Leng & Huang 2017
2% to 3%	0.8°C Increase vs. 2010	US Midwest	Hatfield et al. 2011
4.0% to 12.2%	1°C Increase	Global	Lobell & Field 2007
15%	2050 vs 2015	USA	This study

Table 4: Climate change yield penalty for corn grain from reviewed studies.

*Table 5: Long-term corn yield forecasts and assessed climate change yield penalty. *Historical data from USDA NASS. **Extended projection of the USDA long-term forecast.*

GREET Categories		2020	2025	2030	2035	2040	2045	2050
USDA Long-Term Grains Forecast	bu/ac	171.4*	187	197	207**	217**	227**	237**
Temperature Anomaly	°C	1.26	1.40	1.53	1.66	1.78	1.89	2.00
Yield Penalty	%	0.0%	-1.9%	-4.0%	-6.4%	-9.1%	-11.9%	-15.0%
Yield Penalty	bu/ac	0.0	-3.1	-6.6	-10.7	-15.2	-19.8	-25.1
Baseline Model Yield Forecast	bu/ac	171.4	183.9	190.4	196.3	201.8	207.2	212.0

Based on these findings and aiming to set a conservative but reasonable yield forecast, this study applies a maximum yield penalty of 15% (from a 2015 baseline of 167 bu/acre) to account for the likely negative impacts of climate change on corn yields through 2050.

The magnitude of the yield penalty in years between 2020 and 2045 was interpolated based on the forecast temperature anomaly. The negative impacts of climate change are expected to become increasingly severe at higher temperatures, and so the magnitude of the corn yield penalty was fit to the cube of the difference in the temperature anomaly for each 5-year period between 2020 and 2050. The estimated temperature anomaly, yield penalty (% baseline), and yield penalty (bushels per acre) are shown in table 5.

Parameters for corn farming operations, including energy use, fertilizer application rates, and chemical (herbicide) application rates were sourced from a recent report on US corn ethanol production and GHG emissions by Argonne National Laboratory (Lee et al., 2021). Lee et al. reviewed state-specific corn farming data to generate a national weighted average of farming inputs to corn ethanol production (Lee et al., 2021). Lacking additional, reliable forecast data for potential changes in farming energy use and fertilizer applications over the next several decades, this study applied the current (2019) values for farming inputs through 2050 (table 6). Because GREET assesses fertilizer, herbicide, diesel, and gasoline inputs on a per-acre basis, the relative contribution of these inputs per unit of corn will decrease over time as corn yields increase. Conversely, LPG, natural gas, and

Nitrogen	lb/ac	158.3
P ₂ O ₅	lb/ac	59.4
K ₂ O	lb/ac	60.1
Lime	lb/ac	542.1
Herbicide	lb/ac	2.5
Diesel	gal/ac	6.80
Gasoline	gal/ac	1.25
LPG	gal/bu	0.011
Natural Gas	ft³/bu	0.453
Electricity	kWh/bu	0.292

Table 6: Fertilizer use and farming energy inputs to the GREET model.



electricity use were assessed per bushel and their impacts remained constant on a corn yield basis through 2050. This conservative assumption regarding energy use on the farm and at grain elevators may overstate the emissions from these stages in the ethanol supply chain between 2025 and 2050 (and conversely, overemphasize the influence of emissions reductions at those stages).

2.3. Ethanol Production

Modeling parameters for ethanol facility operations, including energy use and ethanol yields were sourced from Lee et al. 2021. Lee et al. reviewed facility survey data from Argonne National Laboratory (Wu, 2019) and Christianson, a consulting firm which has corn ethanol facility benchmarking data from 2005 to 2019 (www.christiansoncpa.com). Aggregated national-average facility energy use and ethanol yields reported by Lee et al. were disaggregated into estimates for wet and dry mills based on the proportion of wet and dry mill facilities and the difference in their efficiencies in the default GREET model.

The proportion of natural gas, coal, and electricity used by corn ethanol facilities were sourced from the GREET default model, except that the proportion of energy from coal in wet mills (27.5% in the GREET default model) was reduced to 6.2% to reflect the average energy mix reported by Lee et al. (2021). Model inputs for chemicals, materials, and co-product yields were sourced from the GREET default model. Average energy use between 2025 and 2050 was determined for each facility type by adjusting the GREET default forecast data proportionally to the new 2020 model input values. For "1.5 gen" dry mill facilities capable of fermenting the carbohydrates in corn kernel fiber, GREET contains a separate module to estimate facility energy use based on inputs for conventional dry mills with corn oil extraction, expected energy use in corn kernel fiber extraction and fermentation, and changes in the balance of coproducts. See table 7 for a complete list of forecast facility parameters.

Industry average ethanol yields, defined as gallons of 200-proof undenatured ethanol per bushel (gal/bu), were estimated for 2020 and 2025 using the same data set and process as other ethanol facility parameters (Lee et al., 2021). The 2020 value of 2.85 gal/bu for dry mills with corn oil extraction

	Ethanol	Yield (gal/bı	1)		Facility Ene	rgy Use (Btı	Coal Er Use (%	Wet mills			
	Dry	Dry Mill	Dry Mill	Wet	Dry Mill	Dry Mill	Dry Mill	Wet	Dry	Wet	(%)
	Mill	+ COE	+ CKF	Mill		+ COE	+ CKF	Mill	Mill	Mill	
2020	2.85	2.85	3.12 2.75		23,175	22,800	21,363	44,800	0.4%	6.2%	9.0%
2025	2.88	2.90	3.16	2.75	22,962	22,591	21,217	44,800	0.0%	6.2%	9.0%
2030	2.90	2.92	3.17	2.75	22,841	22,471	21,176	44,800	0.0%	6.2%	9.0%
2035	2.90	2.92	3.17	2.75	22,841	22,471	21,176	44,800	0.0%	6.2%	9.0%
2040	2.90	2.92	3.17	2.75	22,841	22,471	21,176	44,800	0.0%	6.2%	9.0%
2045	2.90	2.92	3.17	2.75	22,841	22,471	21,176	44,800	0.0%	6.2%	9.0%
2050	2.90	2.92	3.17	2.75	22,841	2,841 22,471 21,176		44,800	0.0%	6.2%	9.0%

Table 7: Forecast GREET input parameters for ethanol yields and energy use at ethanol facilities and the proportion of wet mills to all ethanol production. Ethanol is undenatured and 200-proof. COE = Corn oil extraction. CKF = Corn kernel fiber ethanol.



is equivalent to 2.92 denatured gal/bu (assuming 2.5% denaturant). Yields in the baseline scenario plateau in 2030 at 2.92 gal/bu (3.00 gal/bu denatured ethanol) as they near the theoretical maximum yield.

The theoretical maximum yield of ethanol from corn grain is determined from the stoichiometric conversion of corn starch to glucose (1 g starch produces 1.11 g glucose) and glucose to ethanol (1 g glucose produces 0.511 g ethanol). A bushel of corn with the US average 72.9% starch has a theoretical maximum ethanol yield of 2.99 gal/bu. Many factors, particularly imperfect starch separation during milling, yeast growth, and production of byproducts during fermentation, lead to maximum feasible ethanol yields that are below the theoretical maximum yield. Future improvements in milling technology and yeast cultivation and genetics could potentially push average yields above 2.92 gal/bu, and some of the most efficient facilities report yields above that level today. Those innovations are explored in the 'better-than-BAU efficiency' and 'improved yeast' actions.



*Figure 3: Breakdown of life cycle GHG emissions from ethanol production at an average US dry mill facility (g CO*₂*e/MJ). Biorefinery processes are color-coded by energy source with electricity in shades of green and natural gas in shades of gold.*



The total 2020 baseline GHG emissions for corn ethanol from an average US dry mill are shown in figure 3. The values shown are adjusted for coproduct credits. Emissions were allocated among fertilizers according to average US fertilizer use following the GREET model. Process emissions within the ethanol facility were estimated based on relative energy demand (Saffy et al., 2015).

2.4. Emissions Reduction Actions

Emissions reduction pathways meeting RFA member targets of 70% lower GHG emissions than gasoline by 2030 and net zero carbon by 2050 were generated by assembling a series of actions by ethanol producers, farmers, and elevators. Each action represents a purchase decision or process improvement that reduces the overall life cycle emissions of corn ethanol.

2.4.1. Ethanol Producer Actions

2.4.1.1. Renewable Electricity Purchase

Renewable power purchases (wind or solar photovoltaic electricity generation) are often a reliable and low-cost tool for reducing industrial GHG emissions.

Renewable energy purchase at corn grain ethanol facilities was modeled outside of the GREET model. Because GREET applies the same electricity mix to all supply chain processes, including machinery manufacture, on-farm electricity use, and fertilizer and chemical manufacturing, simply replacing the Midwestern ethanol production-weighted electricity mix developed for this study with an allrenewable electric generation mix would exaggerate the effect of renewable electricity purchases on total life cycle ethanol GHG emissions. Instead, the emissions benefit of renewable power purchases was assessed as a credit to the GREET model emissions results.

The renewable energy emissions credit was determined for each facility type (wet mill, dry mill, dry mill with corn oil extraction, and dry mill with corn kernel fiber fermentation and corn oil extraction) at each model run. The credit was calculated as the difference in emissions between the carbon intensity of the electric mix in the model run and the emissions intensity of solar photovoltaic electric generation and supply (Wernet et al., 2016), applied to the electricity fraction of total energy use by the facility type in the given model run. This approach allows GREET to apply the appropriate emissions intensity of electricity to upstream processes while giving ethanol producers credit for purchasing low-carbon electricity.

Costs of renewable power purchases vary depending on the energy system and the type of purchase agreement. For the purposes of assessing the range of potential renewable energy costs, this study included two purchase vehicles: renewable energy credits (RECs) and power purchase agreements (PPAs). REC premiums have historically been less than \$1/MWh but over the past two years climbed to over \$6/MWh (Heeter et al., 2021). PPAs, on the other hand, can provide cost savings compared to conventional electricity purchases with an obligation to a long-term contract. Prices for wind PPAs in the Midwest region over the past 3 years have ranged from \$15 to \$40/MWh thanks in part to Federal



tax incentives (Wiser et al., 2021). This study applies a cost of \$30/MWh for PPAs, substantially lower than the \$72.50/MWh 2020-2021 average grid electric price (EIA, 2021b).

2.4.1.2. Renewable Electricity Generation & Storage

Integrated on-site wind or solar electric generation is another approach to supplying renewable energy. This action includes the installation of on-site power generation and 24-hour battery storage to improve resilience to both grid and on-site system disruptions as well as periods of low solar or wind resource availability. Equipment emissions and costs were assessed based on the baseline electricity requirements of a dry mill facility producing 100 million gallons per year and an electricity demand of 62,000 MWh/yr (5,170 MWh/month). Solar resource availability was determined using the NREL PVWatts calculator for a photovoltaic system with 1-axis tracking in central Iowa (NREL, 2021a). To ensure year-round electricity supply, the solar photovoltaic system was sized to meet demand during December, the month of lowest solar radiation. The resulting 92 MW solar PV system would generate an average of 78,000 MWh/year of excess electricity sold to the grid and occupy nearly 250 acres, not including the associated transformer and battery system.

Wind resource availability also varies seasonally. A wind capacity factor of 21.0%, rather than the annual average of 34.5%, was applied based on the lowest monthly median wind plant capacity factors for the Upper Plains region (occurring in July and August; EIA, 2015). The resulting 34 MW wind power system would generate an average 39,000 MWh/year in excess electricity sold to the grid and require a 1,500-acre wind farm. However, the direct footprint of the wind power system (the wind turbines and service roads) would occupy only 16 acres, leaving the remaining area available for farming, the battery storage system, and other uses.

Emissions reductions from on-site renewable energy production and storage were modeled based on a review of life-cycle emissions from current solar and wind generation technology and battery storage (NREL, 2013; IEA, 2020). Total estimated life cycle emissions are 0.063 kg CO₂e/kWh for on-site solar plus energy storage, and 0.048 kg CO₂e/kWh for on-site wind power plus storage. Net emissions were estimated by subtracting the life cycle emissions of the generation and storage system, applied to the total annual electric generation of the solar and wind power systems, from the carbon intensity of electricity supplied by the ethanol-production-weighted grid mix described in section 2.1. The large scale of these on-site energy systems, designed to meet ethanol plant demand during low-capacity months, result in large emissions credits for offsetting grid electricity – up to 8.9 g CO₂e/MJ ethanol (solar PV) or 6.6 g CO₂e/MJ (wind).

Costs of installing on-site renewable power generation were estimated independently based on recent assessments of the capital and operational costs of commercial wind turbines (Stehly et al., 2020) and solar panels (NREL, 2021). Energy storage costs for up to 24 hours of facility energy requirements was estimated based on reported costs of similar installations in Europe between 2018 – 2020 (NREL, 2021). Energy storage increased system costs by 24% and 40% for wind and solar



systems. The current average commercial grid energy price (\$72.50/MW) was used to calculate the revenue from electricity generation in excess of ethanol plant requirements.

2.4.1.3. Bio-methane Purchase

Natural gas is the primary process fuel in ethanol production and is the source of most of an ethanol facility's direct GHG emissions. Substituting renewable methane from biological sources, such as manure or municipal waste, for fossil methane is one of an ethanol producer's largest opportunities for emissions reduction.

Emissions reductions from bio-methane use in ethanol facilities was modeled outside of the GREET model, as GREET does not contain a bio-methane pathway for stationary (facility) use. And as with renewable electricity, substituting bio-methane emissions factors for natural gas parameters in GREET would also apply bio-methane to all upstream processes, including fertilizer manufacturing. Following the same method as the renewable electricity emissions credits, bio-methane emissions credits were calculated for each facility type at each model run based on the difference between energy supply from bio-methane and fossil natural gas. Bio-methane emissions were estimated at 11.0 g CO₂e/MJ based on relevant Ecoinvent LCA database sources (Wernet et al., 2016), compared to the 68.7 CO₂e/MJ GREET emissions factor for fossil natural gas. Final scenario results were then adjusted from the GREET output to include a credit for the bio-methane substitution for fossil natural gas based on the total gas consumption per gallon of ethanol for each facility type.

The cost of substituting bio-methane for fossil natural gas was estimated at \$7.90/MMBtu based on recent prices of bio-methane at \$13.90/MMBtu (IEA, 2020b) and approximately \$6.00/MMBtu for natural gas (EIA, 2021c).

2.4.1.4. Combined Heat and Power from Biomass

Rather than substituting renewable energy sources for electricity and heat separately, an ethanol facility could utilize a biomass-fired combined heat and power system to become independent of fossil fuels. Biomass-fueled combined heat and power systems for ethanol facilities are integrated into the GREET model, and so no additional external modeling is necessary for this action. Although this report refers to corn stover-fueled CHP systems (due to the wide availability of corn stover near ethanol facilities), the emissions benefits of biomass-fueled CHP are not limited to corn stover. A test of CHP scenarios in GREET showed that the emissions benefits for ethanol producers are nearly identical, regardless of whether the biomass source is corn stover, switchgrass, or poplar.

The operating costs of a biomass-fired CHP system (\$16 million per year; Sokhansanj et al., 2010) are substantially higher than current natural gas boiler operating costs. This study estimates an added cost of roughly \$0.18/gallon ethanol at current natural gas prices.



2.4.1.5. Better-than-BAU Efficiency

Ethanol producers will likely have access to many process improvements and energy efficiency modifications over the next three decades. These may include a reduction in DGS drying, simultaneous saccharification and fermentation (SSF), very-high-gravity fermentation, high-efficiency boiler or heat recirculation systems, or other unforeseen process improvements (Tse et al., 2021). Rather than attempting to predict the feasibility or likelihood of each potential technological or economic shift in the corn ethanol industry, the 'better-than-BAU' efficiency action extrapolates from the past decade of facility energy efficiency gains by the most efficient corn ethanol producers (Christianson, 2020). The advantages of unexpected or technically challenging process improvements are assessed by assuming that these advancements allow the industry as a whole to "catch up" to the most efficient producers, who in turn are also forecast to continue reducing their energy use and improving ethanol yields per bushel.

Emissions reductions for better-than-BAU facility efficiency improvements were estimated by applying the lower energy use and faster rate of efficiency improvements of a group of high-performing dry mill facilities to the dry mill average with a 5 year delay. Extrapolating from the historical improvements in ethanol production efficiency (Btu/gallon ethanol) of the "US Leaders" group of ethanol producers reported by Christianson from 2010 to 2019 (Christianson, 2020), the average improvement in energy efficiency over a 5-year period was applied to the 2020 dry mill facility energy use parameters (described above). A 15% decline in the rate of efficiency improvements every 5-year period was applied to reflect diminishing returns and increasing costs or complexity of future efficiency improvements.

In addition to energy efficiency improvements, the improved efficiency action includes more rapid and greater progress in corn oil extraction and ethanol yield. Improved efficiency corn oil extraction rates for 2025-2050 were forecast from historical improvement rates using the same method as the energy use improvement forecast. Ethanol yields by the "US Leaders" group of producers was matched at a 5 year delay, with maximum ethanol yields increased by 0.03 gal/bu (i.e. a 1%

	BAU Energy Use (Btu/gal)	Improved Efficiency Energy Use (Btu/gal)	BAU Ethanol Yield (gal/bu)	Improved Efficiency Ethanol Yield (gal/bu)	BAU Corn oil Yield (Ibs/gal)	Improved Efficiency Corn Oil Yield (lbs/gal)
2020	22,800	22,800	2.85	2.92	0.27	0.27
2025	22,591	19,687	2.90	2.93	0.31	0.35
2030	22,471	18,466	2.92	2.95	0.35	0.42
2035	22,471	17,428	2.92	2.95	0.39	0.47
2040	22,471	16,545	2.92	2.95	0.44	0.52
2045	22,471	15,795	2.92	2.95	0.48	0.56
2050	22,471	15,158	2.92	2.95	0.52	0.59

Table 8: Facility energy use, ethanol yield, and corn oil yield by dry mill ethanol producers under the BAU and Improved Efficiency actions.



improvement vs the maximum theoretical ethanol yield). Emissions reductions from the improved energy efficiency and ethanol yield were assessed in GREET using the input parameters shown in table 8.

The financial costs and benefits of the improved efficiency action were estimated based on the added ethanol revenue and reduced fuel costs in 2030 compared to BAU and a 25% increase in the total facility investment cost (Ou et al., 2014).

2.4.1.6. WDGS Focus

Though dried distillers' grains are a more valuable coproduct than wet distillers' grains, the high energy cost of the drying process leads to a higher GHG footprint for DDGS production. Ethanol producers who can find a larger market for WDGS have an opportunity to reduce their energy use and emissions. The 'WDGS Focus' action reflects a reversal of the roughly 2:1 DDGS:WDGS production ratio in the current market to 1:2 DDGS:WDGS. This allows ethanol producers to reduce DGS drying energy by roughly 50%, cutting facility-wide heat use by about 25%.

Emissions benefits from a higher WDGS production ratio were assessed in GREET by reducing facility energy use and changing the ratio of coproducts, which affect the emissions credits from offset corn and soybean production for animal feed. This action was implemented for single-facility scenarios as a case study for energy efficiency improvements.

Costs of switching to a higher WDGS co-product mix were estimated applying the market prices of DDGS and WDGS to the coproduct quantities before and after the switch. Natural gas savings at current prices were subtracted from the change in coproduct value.

2.4.1.7. Corn Kernel Fiber Fermentation

The GREET pathway for "1.5 Gen" ethanol production was used to assess the emissions of ethanol from a facility capable of fermenting the carbohydrates in corn kernel fiber. Although producers may be able to sell this additional ethanol as higher-value cellulosic biofuel under the RFS, this study does not differentiate between ethanol produced from corn starch and fiber. Instead, the average emissions (g CO₂e/MJ ethanol) from the facility are reported. This simplifies the comparison of ethanol facilities with and without fiber fermentation and reflects the average emissions benefit of additional ethanol produced.

Due to limited data on the capital costs of corn kernel fiber ethanol production, estimated pathway costs reflect only the value of additional ethanol production, changes in energy purchases, and the lost revenue due to reduced coproduct sales volumes.



2.4.1.8. Improved Yeast Strains

Key ethanol production parameters, including fermentation rate, ethanol yield, and ethanol concentration are determined in part by the capabilities and limitations of the active yeast strain. Development of yeasts with higher tolerances to ethanol and other chemical stressors and higher conversion efficiency of glucose to ethanol has been an active area of research for decades. New bioengineering tools and increases in understanding the *Saccharomyces cerevisiae* genome and metabolism will likely allow continued breakthroughs and efficiency improvements (Tse et al., 2021). Without focusing on a single potential yeast strain or breakthrough in metabolic engineering, this study used the improved yeast strain action to represent a range of possible improvements in yeast performance and the likely benefits for corn ethanol producers.

Improved yeast strains were expected to result in some combination of (1) higher ethanol yields, (2) higher fermentation ethanol concentrations, and (3) reductions in enzymatic and chemical fermentation aids. Emissions benefits from an improved yeast strain were modeled in GREET by applying a roughly 2% increase in ethanol yield (an added 0.05 gal/bu, achieving up to 99.3% the theoretical maximum ethanol yield), a 10% reduction in beer column energy use, and a 66% reduction in enzyme use.

The costs to ethanol producers of utilizing an improved yeast strain were estimated by doubling yeast costs to the biorefinery, adding \$0.015/gal ethanol.

2.4.1.9. Carbon Capture and Sequestration

Ethanol fermentation creates a remarkably high-purity stream of CO₂, which many facilities already utilize as an added-value coproduct. Sequestering this carbon in geological formations is one of the largest and most effective actions producers can take to reduce the carbon intensity of corn ethanol. The core 'CCS' action in this study addresses this biological source of CO₂. Another option for producers is to capture the CO₂ from on-site power generation. This study assesses the potential for producers to sequester additional biological CO₂ from biomass-fueled combined heat and power systems as a further step that facilities can take to maximize bioenergy carbon capture and sequestration (i.e. BECCS).

Emissions from CCS of CO₂ from fermentation are assessed using the built-in modeling tools available in GREET. GREET estimates a production rate of 2.85 kg CO₂/gallon ethanol, with 100% efficient capture, at an energy cost of 180 kWh/ton CO₂ (Red Trail Energy, 2019; Wang et al., 2020). This study also assesses an emissions rate of 1.9 g CO₂e/MJ ethanol to account for the energy used in transportation and deep well injection of captured carbon (Kaliyan et al., 2011). CCS from biomassfueled CHP is modeled outside of GREET for each facility type and year of operation using GREETcalculated estimates of the biological fraction of CO₂ emissions from the CHP system and the GREET default energy cost of carbon capture. The same emissions rate for transportation and sequestration are included and the final total emissions reduction added to the GREET output and other adjustments for each scenario.



A review of technology and economic assessments of carbon capture and sequestration at fossil energy and bioenergy facilities shows likely costs between \$20 and \$70 per ton of CO₂ (Herzog et al., 2005; Kim et al., 2020; Sanchez et al., 2018; Schmelz et al., 2020). This study applies a mid-range estimate of \$50/ton to establish the cost ranking factors for CCS.

2.4.2. Supply Chain Actions

2.4.2.1. Renewable Fuels Use

Transportation of corn grain from the farm to the ethanol facility generates roughly 1.5 g CO₂e/MJ ethanol from fuel combustion. Substituting renewable fuels for conventional diesel in the corn supply chain can assist ethanol producers in reducing the total emissions from ethanol. This study assesses the potential for soybean biodiesel to replace fossil diesel in corn grain transportation.

Emissions from soybean biodiesel substitution for conventional diesel in corn grain transportation was modeled outside of GREET. GREET-reported corn grain transportation emissions were adjusted by the ratio of life-cycle emissions from 100% soybean biodiesel to conventional diesel for each facility type and in each model run. This had the effect of reducing corn grain transportation emissions by roughly 63%.

The cost of renewable fuels use in corn transportation was estimated according to the difference in fuel prices for biodiesel and conventional diesel on an energy basis (\$3.73 and \$3.10 per gallon gasoline equivalent, respectively) and the quantity of fuel used in corn grain transportation (Alternative Fuels Data Center (AFDC), 2021).

2.4.3. Farming Actions

2.4.3.1. Renewable Fuels Use

Liquid fuels use on the farm generates roughly 3 g CO₂e/MJ ethanol. Substituting renewable fuels for conventional diesel and gasoline in farm equipment could be an effective way of reducing the life cycle GHG emissions of corn ethanol. This study assesses the potential for soybean biodiesel to replace petroleum fuels in corn farming operations.

Emissions from soybean biodiesel substitution for conventional diesel in corn farming was modeled outside of GREET. GREET-reported corn farming fuel emissions were adjusted by the ratio of life-cycle emissions from 100% soybean biodiesel to conventional diesel for each facility type and in each model run. This had the effect of reducing corn farming fuel emissions by roughly 63%.

The cost of renewable fuels use in corn farming was estimated according to the difference in fuel prices for biodiesel and conventional diesel on an energy basis (\$3.73 and \$3.10 per gallon gasoline equivalent, respectively; AFDC, 2021).



2.4.3.2. Renewable Electricity Purchase

Electricity use in grain drying and other on-farm activities creates a small but measurable quantity of GHG emissions, representing approximately 0.22 g CO₂e/MJ from corn ethanol. Utilizing solar or wind energy through RECs or PPAs is a straightforward and reliable way to reduce the carbon intensity of corn used for ethanol production.

The GHG emissions benefits of purchasing wind or solar-generated electricity on the farm were calculated using the same method as renewable energy purchases by ethanol producers (above). The quantity of GHG emissions from on-farm electricity use was estimated in each model run for each facility type. An emissions credit was applied to the GREET model results for the difference in GHG emissions for renewable energy generation and the electric mix used in the given model run.

Costs of on-farm renewable electricity use were estimated using the recent cost of RECs (\$6/MWh; Heeter et al., 2021) and the quantity of on-farm electricity use in the base ethanol production case.

2.4.3.3. Reduced Tillage

The effects of tillage changes on soil carbon can vary depending on a wide range of factors that vary within and between farms, including soil type and both long-term and recent land use histories. Tillage changes also have interactive effects with other land management decisions, such as fertilizer type and the use of cover crops. This study uses the Argonne Feedstock CI Calculator (FD-CIC) to model county-scale changes in tillage practices and cover crop adoption (Wang et al., 2021). The FD-CIC takes inputs from the GREET model and a database of soil carbon responses to farming practices generated with a custom parameterized version of the CENTURY model (Dunn et al., 2017) to generate estimates of the 30-year average soil carbon costs or benefits of changes in farming practices per unit of feedstock (i.e. corn grain) produced. Results from the FD-CIC can be used to assess the difference between current practices and a uniform test case at the county level. In other words, the tool can provide the difference in soil carbon storage in a particular county between current practices (a mix of conventional tillage, reduced till, and strip till or no tillage) and uniform conventional, reduced, or no-till farming across all corn-producing acres in the county.

As the FD-CIC results are county-specific and it is beyond the scope of this study to compile soil carbon results for all corn-producing counties in the US for each tillage scenario, six counties across the Midwest were selected as case studies. Counties were selected according to three criteria: (1) one county from each of the top six ethanol-producing states; (2) counties with multiple ethanol biorefineries within a roughly 50 mile radius; (3) counties among the highest total corn-producing states by volume in each state. The current average tillage practices in each state were retrieved from the USDA NASS QuickStats database (USDA NASS, 2021). Finally, the FD-CIC tool was used to estimate changes in soil carbon for each county for each combination of tillage practices and cover crops (see table 8).

Table 9: County details for tillage and cover crop case studies. County properties from USDA NASS. Soil carbon change results from the Argonne FD-CIC tool. Negative values indicate carbon storage, positive values indicate carbon emissions. CT = Conventional tillage; RT = Reduced Tillage; ST/NT = Strip till/no-till; CC = Cover crop.

County	Corn	СТ	RT	ST/NT	Cover	СТ	RT	ST/NT	CT +	RT +	ST/NT		
	Production				Crop				CC	CC	+ CC		
	(Million bu)	%	%	%	%			ΔSOC (g	g CO₂e/bu)				
Kossuth, IA	73.3	44%	52%	3%	2%	505	34	-1135	-1770	-2881	-4393		
Bureau, IL	61.8	33%	41%	26%	3%	327	-197	-1257	-5352	-6263	-7898		
Renville, MN	60.4	66%	32%	2%	7%	354	-484	-2044	-3682	-5052	-6913		
York, NE	54.1	13%	58%	28%	3%	688	241	-562	-7358	-8128	-9210		
Brown, SD	54.0	6%	43%	51%	1%	554	45	-1274	-6098	-6529	-6851		
White, IN	30.2	42%	42%	16%	2%	296	-26	-779	-5338	-6168	-7147		
Production-weighted		35%	45%	20%	3.0%	464	-73	-1220	-4708	-5638	-6925		
average													

Using the modeled county-level changes in SOC, this study assessed two approaches to reduced tillage. One approach implements RT (without cover crops) on all corn acres in place of current practices. As shown in table 8, the production-weighted results from the FD-CIC tool show a net soil carbon benefit of 73 g CO₂e/bu of corn, or 0.3 g CO₂e/MJ ethanol at current ethanol yields. These values are small in part because the benefits of converting conventionally tilled fields to RT are balanced by SOC losses from converting strip till and no-till (ST/NT) fields to RT as well. Strip till and no-till management are expected have similar emissions profiles, both leading to more soil carbon storage than other reduced-tillage practices (Liu et al., 2021).

Unfortunately, these tools do not accommodate selective changes in land management practices (i.e. converting only conventionally tilled soils to RT). Because converting lands under ST/NT management to RT is an undesirable outcome, a second approach was identified to assess the conversion of CT fields to RT without loss of carbon from ST/NT fields. The second approach models an expansion of RT area from 45% to 75% of farmland (representing a two-thirds increase in RT adoption based on the production-weighted average in table 8). To isolate the benefits of CT conversion to RT in the FD-CIC tool, the county-wide gain from expanding RT in Kossuth and Renville counties were used, as those counties contain limited ST/NT cropping area. Soil carbon changes from the two counties were adjusted to exclude RT area (since a RT-to-RT "transition" will presumably lead to no long-term changes in soil carbon). The total change in SOC from a 50% increase in RT area was then assessed by applying the CT-to-RT transition factor (-340 g CO₂e/bu) to 30% of total acres.

In addition to changes in SOC, reduced tillage has the benefit of reducing on-farm fuel use. A review of farm-side factors affecting corn ethanol GHG emissions found that the transition from CT to RT can save 0.23 gallons of diesel per acre, representing about 0.07 g CO₂e/MJ. Applying this benefit to the fraction of farms expanding RT leads to additional emissions benefits in both of the RT approaches (100% RT and expansion of RT from 45% to 75% of farmland).

The costs of expanding RT were estimated from the difference in 2021 corn production costs between CT and RT systems for a corn-soybean rotation in Iowa (Plastina, 2021).

2.4.3.4. No-till

Emissions from the transition of cropland to ST/NT were modeled using a similar approach as the reduced tillage actions. Two approaches to expanding no-till farming were assessed. The first approach models 100% ST/NT adoption across all corn ethanol suppliers, using the production-weighted average of SOC gain from the FD-CIC model shown in table 8 (1,220 g CO₂e/bu, or about 5.4 g CO₂e/MJ).

The second approach models 50% ST/NT adoption across corn ethanol suppliers, assessing the production-weighted SOC change for each of the six case study counties. Reaching 50% ST/NT adoption evenly across all counties requires large changes in some counties (49% of corn farmers in Renville, MN) and small changes in others (Brown, SD has already achieved at least 50% ST/NT adoption). The weighted average change in emissions for the second approach is about 2.1 g CO₂e/MJ. It is worth noting that these estimates, intended as representative average values for Midwestern ethanol production, will not be accurate for individual corn farmers or biorefinery operators. Within the six counties selected as case studies, the county with the largest carbon benefit of no-till has over three times the soil carbon storage rate as the county with the smallest benefit. Efforts to reduce emissions through soil carbon storage will require a concerted effort to accurately estimate soil carbon across farms and regions in emissions models of ethanol and other farm products.

As with RT, ST/NT practices also reduce farm fuel use. An emissions credit from reduced farm diesel use was applied based on the estimated diesel savings of 1.59 gal/acre (Liu et al., 2020) and the proportion of farms adopting ST/NT.

The costs of expanding ST/NT were estimated from the difference in corn production costs between strip tillage and CT systems for 2021 production costs for a corn-soybean rotation in Iowa (Plastina, 2021).

2.4.3.5. Cover Crops

Changes to GHG emissions from cover crop adoption were modeled using GREET and the Argonne FD-CIC tool. Because the integrated GREET cover crop module assigns cover crop-related emissions and credits only to corn stover and not to the corn grain ethanol pathway, changes to farming energy and emissions due to cover crop farming were calculated separately and used to adjust core corn ethanol input values. Farming energy use for a mix of rye and hairy vetch are assumed to be similar to the GREET default values for rye cover crop farming. The yield, nitrogen content, and herbicide use rates for rye and hairy vetch were sourced from the Penn State Extension office (Duiker, 2010). Half of the cover crop biological N was assumed to be available to the following crop, reducing chemical fertilizer application rates by 38 lbs/acre. Following GREET standard assumptions, a rate of 1.53% of cover crop



N to N_2O was applied, increasing total field N_2O emissions by about 3.8 g N_2O/bu at 2020 corn yields (Kwon et al., 2021).

Changes in SOC accumulation were modeled using the Argonne FD-CIC tool following the same procedure as the tillage actions. The weighted average of SOC changes under cover cropping and the mix of tillage practices in each of the six case study counties was used to estimate the annual average SOC accumulation of corn ethanol suppliers between 2020 and 2050. Soil carbon gains were estimated at about 4,800 g CO₂e/bu at 2020 corn yields.

The costs of cover crop establishment were estimated as \$37/acre in added farm operations costs, with a credit for \$10/acre in reduced fertilizer purchases (Myers et al., 2019).

2.4.3.6. Green Ammonia

Producing "green" ammonia by using low-carbon electricity to produce and recombine N2 and H2 (rather than through the fossil fuel-intensive steam reforming of natural gas) has the potential to reduce the carbon intensity of nitrogen fertilizers (Liu et al., 2021). Changes in GHG emissions from green ammonia adoption on corn farms were estimated using the Argonne FD-CIC tool and added separately to each relevant GREET model run. It was assumed that, among farms using green ammonia, all of the nitrogen previously sourced from conventional ammonia and urea-ammonium nitrate solution (99.5 lbs/acre out of a total 158 lbs N/acre) were replaced with green ammonia. Total N fertilizer emissions in 2020 using green ammonia were 9.7 g CO₂e/MJ, a reduction of 10.5 g CO₂e/MJ from the baseline 2020 scenario.

The cost of adopting green ammonia was estimated from current fertilizer prices (Plastina, 2021) and the ratio of green ammonia to conventional ammonia prices (Brown, 2020).

2.4.3.7. 4R: Right time, Right place, Right form, and Right rate

'4R' approaches to fertilizer management encompass many individual actions to optimize for a combination of various outcomes: economic return, nitrogen use efficiency, reduce nutrient runoff, and odor control (Grant & Flaten, 2019). The actions themselves can include monitoring soil nutrient levels, GPS-guided precision application, modeling of crop yield responses, variable timing of nutrient applications to adjust for precipitation and field conditions, among others (Banger et al., 2020; Rogers, 2019). Though not addressed explicitly in this model, some 4R practices are likely to play a role in maintaining steady fertilizer rates per acre as corn yields continue to increase over the next few decades under the baseline scenario.

This study follows the approach of the GREET modeling team by representing the impact of a concerted adoption of 4R practices among farmers as an improvement in pollution control. The emissions benefits of 4R are represented by a reduction in the loss of N as N₂O. That emissions rate is reduced by up to ½ depending on the adoption rate among farmers in the corn ethanol supply chain



(Liu et al., 2021). This study also assumes that additional field passes are needed for precision application of fertilizer, which results in emissions from 1 gal/acre additional diesel consumption.

4R is expected to result in no additional costs to the farmer beyond the additional fuel and labor for precision fertilizer application (about \$3.50/acre).

2.4.3.8. Enhanced Efficiency Fertilizers

Enhanced efficiency fertilizers (EEFs) are a group of chemically-modified or supplemented fertilizers that are more stable than conventional chemical nutrients. Increased stability means that more nutrients may be available to crops, rather than decomposing in the environment, and emissions associated with fertilizer losses are reduced. Like 4R fertilizer management, EEFs can reduce the loss of N as N₂O (Thapa et al. 2016). Changes in GHG emissions were modeled with the Argonne FD-CIC tool and used to adjust GREET outcomes for each facility type in each model run. Under baseline 2020 conditions, EEFs reduced fertilizer N₂O emissions by 2.2 g CO₂e/MJ.

Enhanced efficiency fertilizers were estimated to cost twice that of conventional nitrogen fertilizers (Ozores-Hampton, 2018).

2.4.3.9. Soil Amendments

Soil amendments can refer to a wide range of products, from conventional fertilizer to manure, compost, lime, and specialty products. This study defines soil amendments as products used to improve soil fertility and soil organic matter, regulate moisture, extend nutrient availability, or store carbon in agricultural soils. These services are in addition to, and do not replace, use of conventional fertilizers. A variety of soil amendments, including animal byproducts, hydrothermal treated manure, and food manufacturing waste have been shown to have short-term benefits to soil physical characteristics and crop yield (Sisouvanh et al., 2021; Olayemi et al., 2020; Spargo et al. 2016; Jackson & Mazour, 2020). Though some of these materials are currently widely used by organic farmers, relatively little long-term data is available the benefits of their use (Brock et al., 2021).

Because livestock manure is already widely used by both conventional and organic corn farmers and significant concerns exist about common application rates (Long et al., 2018) and the safety of spreading untreated manure (Goss et al., 2013), this study focuses on the potential benefits of three other types of soil amendments: treated organics (i.e. highly processed manure or byproducts from food manufacturing), municipal compost, and biochar.

Emissions from processed, manure-based soil additives were modeled based on an 9% corn yield increase, additional fuel use for transportation and spreading of the soil additive equivalent to 1.4 gal/acre, direct emissions of N₂O from the N fraction of added organic material using the GREET emissions factors for manure, and assumed long-term additional soil carbon storage of 25% of added carbon. Some of these parameters are highly uncertain, particularly the attributable fraction of N₂O emissions and soil carbon storage. However, the assessed GHG emissions from addition on processed



manure-based soil additives are driven by the improvement in corn yield, with direct emissions and soil carbon playing only minor roles.

Emissions from municipal organic compost addition to corn-growing soils were estimated for a bestcase scenario, including offsetting of landfill methane emissions and the full life cycle of compost production, addition, and soil improvement according to DeLonge et al. 2013. Because of the limited supply of high-quality municipal compost that could be credited with avoided landfill emissions, a maximum farmer adoption rate of 10% was set for this action.

Emissions from the addition of biochar were modeled based on a combination of review and field studies of corn production (Drawdown, 2020; Xiao et al., 2016; Xu et al., 2019). Biochar amendment of roughly 10 tons/acre every 10 years was expected to increase corn yields by 10%, reduce N₂O emissions from fertilizer and biomass by 10%, and sequester soil carbon at an effective rate of 0.95 lbs CO₂e/lb biochar. Additional on-farm diesel use of 2 gal/acre during application years was added to GREET model inputs alongside the yield addition and N₂O emissions rate adjustment to model the total effects of biochar addition on corn ethanol GHG emissions. Soil carbon storage was added to the GREET results to generate the final emissions reduction figure.

Soil amendments can carry high costs to farmers, often as much as \$20-\$100/acre in addition to core NPK fertilization (Brock et al., 2021; McBride et al., 2015), while biochar prices are estimated at \$200/ton, or approximately \$2,000/acre for an initial 10-ton/acre application (Drawdown, 2020). Municipal organic compost, where available, may be substantially more affordable at approximately \$30/ton (Duffy, 2019).

2.4.3.10. Deep-rooting Corn

Deeper and more plentiful root systems are a primary advantage of many prairie species over corn and other grain crops in accumulating soil carbon. Corn varieties with more substantial root systems could play a role in stabilizing and rebuilding SOC, if such varieties could be bred without a loss in grain yield (Paustian et al., 2019).

According to one bounding study of soil carbon accumulation under a hypothetical deep-rooting corn variety, corn with a 50% greater root mass and a strong shift to a deeper root system could store about one metric ton of CO₂e soil carbon per acre per year (Paustian et al., 2019). Accounting for additional emissions from added fertilizer production and N₂O losses, emissions benefits to ethanol producers could reach 18 g CO₂e/MJ under baseline 2020 ethanol producer parameters.

As no cost estimates for hypothetical deep-rooting corn varieties are available, this study assumes a doubling in seed costs to account for intensive breeding and crop development efforts.



2.5. Pathway Development

The emissions reduction potential, financial cost, and feasibility of all 29 emissions reduction actions are summarized in table 10. GHG emissions and financial costs are listed on a per-MJ-ethanol basis. Costs are also reported on an emissions-reduction basis (\$/t CO₂e reduced). The ranking of actions by emissions magnitude (MAG) and cost are used in combination with the TRL to guide the selection of actions for each pathway to net zero carbon ethanol. Because not all actions are compatible with all scenarios, and not all actions are compatible with each other, the pathway rankings were not used strictly, but rather as guidelines to inform the preferred emissions reductions strategies for each pathway.

2.5.1.Core Pathway to Net Zero Ethanol

The core pathway for ethanol producers to meet RFA member goals of 70% lower emissions than gasoline by 2030 and net zero by 2050 was developed from an adjusted ranking of the available actions by technological readiness, magnitude of the emissions reduction, and cost of the emissions reduction:

$$R_P = (R_M + R_{CC}) \times (10 - T_R)$$

Where R_P is the core pathway ranking factor of the emissions reduction action, R_M is the magnitude rank of the action, R_{cc} is the cost-of-carbon rank of the action, and T_R is the technological readiness level of the action. Actions were then ranked from the lowest-to-highest scoring according to the core pathway ranking factor. This formula prioritizes high-magnitude and low-cost actions, while heavily weighting the role of technological readiness (i.e. feasibility) of each action.

For the core pathway model of individual facilities, the selected actions were:

- 1. Facility Renewable power (PPAs) (by 2030)
- 2. Fermentation CCS: deep-well injection (by 2030)
- 3. On-farm Renewable power (RECs) (adoption by 75% of supplying farmers by 2050)
- 4. Reduced tillage adoption: 45% to 75% (by 2050)
- 5. Corn Kernel Fiber Utilization (by 2050)
- 6. Increased WDGS:DDGS ratio (by 2050)
- 7. Bio-methane from manure (by 2050)

For the industry-wide core pathway, the selected actions were:

- 1. Facility Renewable power (PPA) (incremental adoption rate of 5%/yr from 25% in 2025)
- 2. Corn Kernel Fiber Utilization (incremental adoption rate of 5%/yr from 15% in 2025)
- 3. Better-than-BAU Facility Efficiency
- 4. On-farm Renewable electricity (RECs) (incremental adoption rate of 5%/yr starting in 2026)
- 5. Fermentation CCS: deep-well injection (incremental adoption rate of 5%/yr from 15% in 2025)
- 6. Bio-methane from manure (incremental adoption rate of 5%/yr from 20% in 2025)
- 7. Reduced tillage adoption: 45% to 75% (incremental adoption rate of 5%/yr starting in 2026)

Table 10: Available actions to reduce emissions for corn ethanol. Shown are total emissions reductions under baseline conditions, estimated costs of implementation (per MJ ethanol and per ton of CO₂e emissions reduced), technological readiness level (TRL), and rankings of action by the size of potential emissions reductions (MAG Rank), cost of emissions reductions per MJ (MJ Cost Rank), cost of emissions reductions per t CO₂e (GHG Cost Rank), and according to the core pathway system (CORE Rank). Pathway ("Path") columns show which actions are used to achieve RFA Member GHG targets in each scenario. 'FAC' and 'IND' indicate whether each pathway applies to a single hypothetical facility (FAC) or to the ethanol industry as a whole (IND). 'CAF' refers to the Climate Action Future scenario. Pathways with actions marked 'X' include those actions by default.

Process Stage	Action	Emissions Reduction (g CO2e/MJ)	Cost (\$/MJ)	Cost (\$/t CO₂e)	TRL	MAG Rank	MJ Cost Rank	GHG Cost Rank	CORE Rank	Path: CORE FAC	Path: CORE IND	Path: COST (MJ) FAC	Path: COST (GHG) FAC	Path: MAG FAC	CAF BASE	Path: CAF IND
Facility Operations	Renewable power (RECs)	4.29	\$0.00012	\$27	9	17	12	10	3							
Facility Operations	Renewable power (PPA)	4.29	-\$0.00034	-\$78	9	17	7	7	1	1	1	3	4			1
Facility Operations	On-site solar PV + storage	3.98	\$0.00106	\$267	8	9	20	20	11							
Facility Operations	On-site wind + storage	4.10	\$0.00075	\$183	8	10	16	14	7							
Facility Operations	Bio-methane from manure	13.63	\$0.00204	\$150	8	6	26	25	13	7	6				5	х
Facility Operations	CHP from corn stover	24.23	\$0.00227	\$93	8	3	28	19	5					2		
Facility Operations	Increased WDGS:DDGS ratio	4.66	\$0.00061	\$131	9	16	18	21	4	3		10				
Facility Operations	Better-than-BAU Facility Efficiency	4.13	-\$0.00092	-\$223	8	19	4	6	9		3					3
Facility Operations	Corn Kernel Fiber Utilization	1.80	-\$0.00250	-\$1,388	9	24	1	2	2	2	2	1	1			2
Facility Operations	Improved Yeast	1.57	-\$0.00007	-\$45	3	25	8	8	29			4	3			
Carbon Capture	Fermentation CCS: deep- well injection	31.73	\$0.00159	\$50	7	1	23	15	7	5	5	12	7	1		4
Carbon Capture	CCS from stover CHP: deep-well injection	27.82	\$0.00127	\$50	7	2	21	15	10					3		
Corn Transportation	Biodiesel substitution	0.87	\$0.00008	\$134	8	26	10	23	21			8			1	x
Corn Farming Energy	Biodiesel substitution	2.39	\$0.00017	\$134	8	20	14	23	19			9			1	х
Corn Farming Energy	Renewable electricity (RECs)	0.21	\$0.00002	\$90	9	29	9	18	6	4	4	5			x	x
N Fertilizer	Green ammonia substitution	5.71	\$0.00186	\$325	6	12	24	28	25					5		
N Fertilizer	Green Ammonia + 4R	10.54	\$0.00194	\$184	6	8	25	26	24							
N ₂ O from Fertilizer & Biomass	4R (Right time, Right place, Right form, and Right rate)	4.83	\$0.00009	\$18	7	15	11	9	15			6	5		3	Х



N ₂ O from Fertilizer & Biomass	Enhanced Efficiency Fertilizer	2.24	\$0.00044	\$196	6	21	18	27	26							
Farm Management	Reduced tillage adoption: 45% to 75%	0.85	-\$0.00060	-\$715	8	27	5	3	12	6	7		2		2	х
Farm Management	Reduced Tillage: 100% adoption	0.32	-\$0.00181	-\$4,649	7	28	3	5	20							
Farm Management	No-till: 50% adoption of ST/NT	2.15	-\$0.00050	-\$233	7	22	6	1	18							
Farm Management	No-till: 100% adoption of ST/NT	5.36	-\$0.00200	-\$343	6	13	2	4	14			2				
Farm Management	Cover Crop adoption: 25%	5.34	\$0.00016	\$31	7	14	13	11	17			7	6			
Farm Management	Cover Crop adoption: 50%	10.68	\$0.00033	\$31	6	7	17	11	15			11	8	4	4	х
Farm Management	Soil Amendment: processed manure	2.14	\$0.00221	\$1,033	6	23	27	29	27							
Farm Management	Soil Amendment: municipal organic compost	5.94	\$0.00020	\$34	5	11	15	13	23							
Farm Management	Soil Amendment: biochar	20.62	\$0.00135	\$65	5	4	22	17	22							
Farm Management	Deep rooting corn	18.32	\$0.00241	\$131	2	5	29	22	28							



2.5.2.Cost-priority Pathways

Two cost-priority pathways were developed to highlight the opportunities to meet RFA member emissions reduction goals at least cost. Both pathways were developed for individual facilities (not the ethanol industry as a whole). Like the core pathway, both cost-priority pathways use the action rankings as guidelines to inform a selection of actions by ethanol producers and supplying farmers to meet the targeted emissions reduction. While the cost rankings are the primary guide to the selected actions, technological readiness is also considered when determining the order and rate of adoption (by farmers) of certain actions. For the 'cost-per-MJ' priority pathway, the selected actions were:

- 1. Corn Kernel Fiber Utilization (by 2030)
- 2. No-till: 100% adoption of ST/NT (adoption rate of 50% by 2030, 100% by 2050)
- 3. Facility Renewable power (PPA) (by 2030)
- 4. Improved Yeast (by 2030)
- 5. On-farm Renewable electricity (RECs) (adoption rate of 100% by 2030)
- 6. 4R (Right time, Right place, Right form, and Right rate) (adoption rate of 100% by 2030)
- 7. Cover Crop adoption: to 25% (by 2030)
- 8. Biodiesel substitution in corn transportation (adoption rate of 100% by 2030)
- 9. Biodiesel substitution in corn farming (adoption rate of 100% by 2030)
- 10. Increased WDGS:DDGS ratio (by 2030)
- 11. Cover Crop adoption: to 50% (by 2050)
- 12. Fermentation CCS: deep-well injection (by 2050)

For the 'cost-per-CO₂' priority pathway, the selected actions were:

- 1. Corn Kernel Fiber Utilization (by 2030)
- 2. Reduced tillage adoption: 45% to 75% (by 2030)
- 3. Improved Yeast (by 2030)
- 4. Renewable power (PPA) (by 2030)
- 5. 4R (Right time, Right place, Right form, and Right rate) (100% adoption by 2030)
- 6. Cover Crop adoption: to 25% (by 2030)
- 7. Fermentation CCS: deep-well injection (by 2030)
- 8. Cover Crop adoption: 50% (by 2050)
- 9. Soil Amendment: municipal organic compost (10% adoption by 2050)
- 10. Soil Amendment: biochar (10% adoption by 2050)

2.5.3. Magnitude-priority Pathway

An alternative pathway was developed to highlight the effectiveness of the highest-magnitude emissions reduction actions to drive very-low-carbon corn ethanol. This pathway applied the five actions with the largest potential emissions reductions and high technological readiness:

- 1. Fermentation CCS: deep-well injection (by 2030)
- 2. Cover Crop adoption: to 50% (10% adoption by 2030, 50% adoption by 2050)
- 3. Green Ammonia (25% adoption by 2030, 75% adoption by 2050)
- 4. CHP from corn stover (by 2050)



5. CCS from stover CHP: deep-well injection (by 2050)

2.5.4. Climate Action Future Pathway

Two additional scenarios were developed to assess the effects of a broader policy and/or economic drive to reduce GHG emissions from energy and agriculture by 2050. First, a new Climate Action Future baseline scenario was created to thematically match the Biden Administration commitment to "reaching net zero emissions economy-wide by no later than 2050 (White House, 2021)." This alternative baseline assumed a more rapid transition to renewable electricity sources (see table 2), a transition toward renewable fuel (i.e. soybean biodiesel) in place of diesel, integration of bio-methane from manure into the energy system, and expansion of conservation practices by corn farmers. Corn yields from 2030 through 2050 were increased by eliminating the climate change yield penalty and using the extended USDA yield forecast (table 4). In addition to applying the climate action scenario electric mix to background processes in GREET, the actions in this revised baseline include:

- 1. Biodiesel substitution in corn farming (incremental adoption rate: 2%/yr from 2026)
- 2. Biodiesel substitution in corn transportation (incremental adoption rate: 2%/yr from 2026)
- 3. Reduced tillage adoption: 45% to 75% (incremental adoption rate: 2%/yr from 2020)
- 4. 4R (Right time, Right place, Right form, and Right rate): (incremental adoption rate: 5%/yr from 10% in 2025)
- 5. Cover Crop adoption: to 50% (incremental adoption rate: 2%/yr from 2026)
- 6. Bio-methane from manure (incremental adoption rate: 2%/yr from 2026)

Building on the Climate Action Future baseline, a pathway to meet RFA member target GHG emissions was designed. This pathway prioritizes direct substitution for fossil energy sources, energy efficiency, and carbon capture, actions which might be subsidized or otherwise made more attractive through climate policy (such as a carbon price). The action sequence for this industry-wide pathway to net zero by 2050 was:

- 1. Facility Renewable power (PPA) (incremental adoption rate: 5%/yr from 25% in 2025)
- 2. Corn Kernel Fiber Utilization (incremental adoption rate: 5%/yr from 25% in 2025)
- 3. Better-than-BAU Facility Efficiency
- 4. Fermentation CCS: deep-well injection (incremental adoption rate: 1%/yr from 25% in 2030)

3. Results

The baseline scenario for corn ethanol GHG emissions to 2050 represents a world in which modest progress is made toward reducing carbon intensity of the broader energy sector and farmers continue current land management practices while working to improve corn yields and fertilizer efficiency. Ethanol producers are also expected to make advancements in energy efficiency and ethanol yields from today's values, though improvements are slow compared to the previous two decades.

Results highlight the likely gains from these continued improvements in electricity decarbonization and facility efficiency, from 48.5 to 41.4 g CO₂e/MJ between 2020 and 2050, a decrease of 7.1 g CO₂e/MJ (figure 4). The largest emissions benefits under the baseline scenario accrue to dry mill operations, particularly those capable of separating corn oil (table 11). These values include the full life cycle of corn ethanol production, from fertilizer manufacturing and farming activities (including farm equipment manufacturing and maintenance), direct emissions from combustion and fertilizer loss, chemical and energy supply to the biorefinery, and credits for co-products (DGS and corn oil) but exclude emissions from land use change. Land use change emissions, and their role in long-term estimates of ethanol CI in 2050 and beyond, are discussed separately in section 3.4.

Under the baseline scenario, the leading sources of emissions from corn ethanol are the same in 2050 and 2030 as 2020. Facility operations (primarily energy use), on-field N₂O emissions from fertilizer and biomass decomposition, and fertilizer manufacturing are major contributors. Credits from DGS and other coproducts supplied by ethanol producers that offset additional demand for corn and soybeans continue to be important factors as well. Without coproduct credits, ethanol emissions would remain above 50 g CO₂e/MJ in 2050.

								Industry	Reduction vs
	Wet Mill		Dry Mil	I Dry Mill +		COE	Dry Mill + CKF	Average	Gasoline
	(gCO ₂ e/MJ)	%	(gCO ₂ e/MJ)	%	(gCO ₂ e/MJ)	%	(gCO ₂ e/MJ)	(gCO ₂ e/MJ)	%
2020	64.7	9%	49.0	4.6%	48.5	86.5%	47.3	49.9	46%
2025	62.8	9%	47.5	4.6%	44.9	86.5%	43.8	46.7	50%
2030	62.2	9%	46.8	4.6%	44.5	86.5%	43.4	46.2	50%
2035	61.5	9%	45.7	4.6%	43.6	86.5%	42.6	45.3	51%
2040	61.0	9%	45.1	4.6%	42.9	86.5%	41.9	44.6	52%
2045	60.6	9%	44.5	4.6%	42.1	86.5%	41.1	43.9	53%
2050	60.1	9%	43.8	4.6%	41.4	86.5%	40.4	43.2	54%

Table 11: Ethanol GHG emissions by facility type, industry average, and % reduction vs gasoline for the baseline scenario, 2020-2050. Reductions vs gasoline estimated against the 93 gCO₂e/MJ RFS baseline. COE = corn oil extraction. CKF = corn kernel fiber ethanol production. (CKF facilities are not included in the baseline industry averages.)



Figure 4: Baseline GHG emissions from an average dry mill ethanol producer.

3.1. Core Pathways to Zero Carbon Ethanol

The core pathways to meet RFA member emissions targets of a 70% reduction vs gasoline by 2030 and net carbon neutral by 2050 use renewable electricity, bio-methane, better-than-BAU efficiency improvements, and corn kernel fiber fermentation to minimize fossil fuel-related emissions per gallon of ethanol at the biorefinery. These actions reduce facility operations emissions by 42% by 2030 and nearly 80% by 2050 (see Figure 5). Working with corn suppliers to encourage broader adoption of reduced-till practices (expanding RT from 45% to 75% of participating acres) provides a 1.0 g CO₂e/MJ SOC credit in 2050.



Rather than relying on farmers to make sufficient additional changes in fertilizer use or land management practices to mitigate the remaining 22 g CO₂e/MJ in ethanol life cycle emissions, the core pathway relies on carbon capture and sequestration of the biogenic carbon dioxide from fermentation tanks. At an estimated cost of roughly \$50/ton CO₂, CCS is expected to become one of the most cost-effective methods for ethanol producers to meet carbon reduction goals. Capture of CO₂ from fermentation also has an advantage of scale. Implementing CCS can offset more GHG emissions than are emitted by all of a facility's energy use and non-corn input purchases operations combined.

With CCS and substitution of renewable electricity and bio-methane for fossil energy at the biorefinery, the industry-average core pathway achieves net zero GHG emissions before 2050, by 2045. This gives the industry some leeway in the adoption rate of key technologies. This pathway uses a maximum CCS adoption rate of 90% by ethanol producers and could still meet the 2050 net zero target with adoption as low as 80%. If a high CCS adoption rate is achieved, other actions like wind power purchase agreements or bio-methane use could be allowed more flexibility. The industry could potentially meet the net zero 2050 target with a bio-methane adoption rate as low as 40%, rather than the 78% maximum adoption rate in 2050 modeled here.

As in the baseline scenario, emissions in the core pathway vary between facility types. Due to higher energy use and lower ethanol yields at wet mills, those facilities continue to average roughly 20 g CO₂e/MJ higher than dry mills (table 12). The reliance of wet mills on process energy (primarily natural gas), those facilities cannot benefit from the relatively simple emissions benefits of renewable electricity. However, they do gain large benefits from bio-methane, and have the potential advantage of being able to become powered completely by renewable energy by making only a single change in fuel type.

Table 12: Ethanol GHG emissions by facility type, industry average, and % reduction vs gasoline for the industry-average core emissions reduction pathway, 2020-2050. Reductions vs gasoline estimated against the 93 g CO_2e/MJ RFS baseline. COE = corn oil extraction. CKF = corn kernel fiber ethanol production.

									Industry	Reduction vs
	Wet Mill		Dry Mill		Dry Mill + COE		Dry Mill + CKF		Average	Gasoline
	(gCO ₂ e/MJ)	%	(gCO ₂ e/MJ)	%	(gCO ₂ e/MJ)	%	(gCO ₂ e/MJ)	%	(gCO ₂ e/MJ)	%
2020	64.7	9%	49.0	4.6%	48.5	86.5%	47.3	0%	49.9	46%
2025	54.6	9%	35.4	4.6%	34.3	71.5%	33.0	15%	36.0	61%
2030	43.2	9%	23.4	4.6%	22.4	66.5%	21.0	20%	24.0	74%
2035	32.0	9%	11.1	4.1%	10.4	62.0%	7.7	25%	12.1	87%
2040	21.0	9%	0.0	3.6%	-0.9	57.5%	-4.1	30%	0.9	99%
2045	18.2	9%	-2.5	3.1%	-3.5	53.0%	-6.5	35%	-2.0	102%
2050	15.6	9%	-4.7	2.6%	-5.8	48.5%	-8.5	40%	-4.9	105%



Figure 5: Core pathway results for achieving RFA target emissions reductions across the ethanol industry (shown are emissions from an average dry mill with corn oil extraction).

Based on the relative costs, technological readiness, and magnitude of the emissions reduction actions identified in this report, the core pathway for individual facilities uses renewable electricity and CCS to meet the 2030 emissions target. Together, these technologies provide a 90% emissions reduction vs gasoline, exceeding the 70% target (figure 6). Though a facility using CCS could meet the





Figure 6: Core pathway results for a single dry mill ethanol producer achieving RFA target emissions reductions in 2030 and 2050.

target without renewable electricity purchases, it appears likely that those investments will provide a positive return.

To achieve the remaining emissions reductions necessary to reach net zero emissions by 2050, the core pathway uses a combination of efficiency improvements (producing ethanol from corn kernel fiber and reducing DGS drying) and bio-methane for process energy. While these actions alone would



be sufficient, the core pathway also includes modest emissions reductions from corn producers, including 75% adoption of renewable electricity and 75% increase in reduced tillage practices. Combined, these actions by a facility's suppliers contribute under 1 g CO₂e/MJ of emissions reductions, improving core pathway performance from -9.8 to -10.6 g CO₂e/MJ. They are included in the pathway because they are cost-effective and highly feasible emissions reduction actions, and therefore likely to occur with relatively little additional effort on the part of ethanol producers.

3.2. Alternative Pathways to Zero Carbon Ethanol

3.2.1.Cost-priority Pathways

Ethanol facility operators have an incentive to prioritize lower-cost action to reduce emissions. The two cost-priority pathways prioritize operational cost (cost per MJ ethanol) and emissions reduction cost (cost per t CO₂ mitigated). Both pathways make use of a wide range of emissions-reduction actions. Because the largest-magnitude actions are not prioritized, these pathways must utilize a larger number of actions to reach the target emissions reductions.

The 'cost-per-MJ' alternative pathway to net zero carbon ethanol uses several actions to reduce emissions at the biorefinery and on the farm that may increase revenues for ethanol producers or corn farmers. Corn kernel fiber utilization, renewable electricity use, improved yeast, and reduction in DGS drying energy reduce facility emissions 9.4 g CO₂e/MJ or 37% by 2030. Renewable electricity and biodiesel use by corn suppliers, as well complete adoption strip-till or no-till farming, 25% adoption of cover crops, and complete adoption of 4R fertilizer management combine to reduce farming and supply chain emissions by 12.6 g CO₂e/MJ and increase soil carbon by an additional 6.5 g CO₂e/MJ. Total ethanol emissions by 2030 are 21.5 g CO₂e/MJ, or 77% lower than the RFS baseline for gasoline (figure 7).

After these actions, few opportunities are left to reduce emissions from fossil fuels and fertilizers. Substitution of fossil natural gas with bio-methane from manure at the biorefinery could eliminate another 13 g CO₂e/MJ, but this would leave the operator with 8.5 g CO₂e/MJ in difficult-to-reduce emissions from chemical and machinery manufacturing and fertilizer N₂O emissions. These remaining emissions, despite the near-complete adoption of conservation practices by farmers, extensive renewable energy purchases, and coproduct credits, highlight the importance of CCS in reaching net zero emissions from corn ethanol.

To reach net zero by 2050, the 'cost-per-MJ' pathway used two additional actions: further expansion of cover crops from 25% to 50% adoption rate and CCS of CO_2 from fermentation. Though CCS would be sufficient to reach net zero emissions, cover crop expansion has a much lower cost per MJ (\$0.00016 versus \$0.0016) and is selected first. These two actions, combined with further reductions in supply chain emissions from expansion of renewable energy generation in the background electricity mix, lead to net emissions of -21.8 g CO_2e/MJ in 2050.





Figure 7: Ethanol GHG emissions from the 'cost-per-MJ' alternate pathway.

Assessing the cost of emissions reduction actions per ton of GHG reduction rather than per MJ led to a pathway with many of the same potentially cost-negative actions but a very different prioritization of cost-positive actions (see table 10). Like the 'cost-per-MJ' pathway, 'cost-per-CO₂' utilized corn kernel fiber fermentation, improved yeast, and renewable electricity purchases at the biorefinery in combination with 25% adoption of cover crops on supplying farms to reach the 2030 emissions reduction target. Instead of reducing DGS drying energy and sourcing exclusively from no-till farms, however, prioritizing cost per GHG led to prioritizing adoption of reduced tillage and CCS of CO₂



Figure 8: Ethanol GHG emissions from the 'cost-per-CO₂' alternate pathway.

from fermentation (figure 8). The magnitude of CCS' impact on ethanol emissions (-34 g CO_2e/MJ for a dry mill with corn kernel fiber fermentation) means that without CCS, the facility would not meet the target of 70% reduction versus gasoline by 2030, but with CCS the facility achieves net negative emissions (-4.0 g CO_2e/MJ).



Beyond reductions in supply chain emissions from expansion of renewable energy generation in the background electricity mix, the only additional action in this alternative pathway was further adoption of cover crops to 50% of supplying farmers. This improved soil carbon accumulation by 4 g CO₂e/MJ, resulting in final 2050 emissions of -10.4 g CO₂e/MJ.

3.2.2. Magnitude-priority Pathway

The magnitude-priority pathway utilized the five emissions reduction actions with the largest individual emissions benefits which also rank highly for technical feasibility and which are compatible (i.e. two different power sources cannot be selected for the same process). The largest single action, CCS of CO₂ from fermentation, was all that was necessary to reach a 70% reduction versus gasoline by 2030 (see figure 9). Implementing the four following actions by 2050, CHP from corn stover, CCS of CO₂ from stover CHP, 50% adoption of cover crops (at a rate of 2%/yr starting in 2025), and 75% substitution of green ammonia for conventional ammonia (at a rate of 2.5%/yr starting from 25% in 2025). The result was an ethanol carbon intensity of -48 g CO₂e/MJ by 2050.

This pathway reduced life cycle fossil fuel and fertilizer loss emissions by 28 g CO₂e/MJ by using renewable energy for ammonia fertilizer manufacturing and biomass for heat and power at the biorefinery. Changes in land management lead to up to 8.4 g CO₂e/MJ in soil carbon accumulation. The most effective mitigation efforts captured a combined 58.7 g CO₂e/MJ from corn grain and stover biomass for subsequent deep well injection.

3.2.3. Climate Action Future Pathway

The baseline scenario behind each of the previous emissions reduction pathways assumed relatively minor policy action on climate change. To assess the potential emissions from corn ethanol under a scenario of active climate policy and energy transition, such as a carbon price or national renewable energy target, the study provides an alternative 'climate action future' baseline (figure 10). Assuming only business-as-usual improvements in ethanol facility efficiency and yield, this scenario achieved

									Industry	Reduction
	Wet Mill		Dry Mill		Dry Mill + COE		Dry Mill + CKF		Average	vs Gasoline
	(gCO ₂ e/MJ)	%	(gCO ₂ e/MJ)	%	(gCO ₂ e/MJ)	%	(gCO ₂ e/MJ)	%	(gCO ₂ e/MJ)	%
2020	64.7	9%	49.0	4.6%	48.5	86.5%	47.3	0%	49.9	46%
2025	61.8	9%	46.7	4.6%	44.1	71.5%	43.0	15%	45.7	51%
2030	54.9	9%	40.2	4.6%	38.0	66.5%	37.2	20%	39.5	58%
2035	48.3	9%	33.8	4.1%	31.9	62.0%	31.3	25%	33.4	64%
2040	41.9	9%	28.4	3.6%	26.6	57.5%	26.3	30%	28.0	70%
2045	36.5	9%	23.8	3.1%	22.0	53.0%	22.0	35%	23.4	75%
2050	32.2	9%	20.3	2.6%	18.5	48.5%	18.6	40%	19.8	79%

Table 13: Ethanol GHG emissions by facility type, industry average, and % reduction vs gasoline in the Climate Action Future baseline, 2020-2050. Reductions vs gasoline estimated against the 93 gCO₂e/MJ RFS baseline. COE = corn oil extraction. CKF = corn kernel fiber ethanol production.



Figure 9: Ethanol GHG emissions from the 'highest-magnitude' alternate pathway.

ethanol emissions of 39.5 g CO₂e/MJ by 2030 (11% lower than the 2030 baseline) and 19.8 g CO₂e/MJ by 2050 (52% lower than the 2050 baseline) (see table 13). Notably, even GHG emissions of ethanol from wet mill facilities drop to 32 g CO₂e/MJ, 50% lower than the 2020 baseline and reaching a 65% emissions reduction versus gasoline.

These industry-wide improvements were driven by reductions in energy-related emissions from the biorefinery (-12 g CO_2e/MJ), lower N_2O emissions rates from improved fertilizer management practices





Figure 10: Ethanol GHG emissions under the 'Climate Action Future' baseline scenario.

(-8 g CO₂e/MJ), and soil carbon accumulation due to widespread adoption of conservation practices (-4 g CO₂e/MJ). Lower economy-wide energy emissions meant that co-product credits for DGS decreased over time as well, but these losses were minor compared to the large benefits of reduced supply chain emissions.

Expanding on the climate action baseline, the climate action pathway demonstrates how ethanol producers can build on a decarbonized economy to reach net zero carbon ethanol by 2050. In 2030,



the climate action pathway achieves 26.9 g CO₂e/MJ, a 71% emissions reduction versus the RFS gasoline benchmark (table 14). This was accomplished with 50% of ethanol facilities using all-renewable electricity, 50% of facilities converted to ferment corn kernel fiber, 25% of facilities equipped for CCS of CO₂ from fermentation, and 'better-than-BAU' efficiency improvements that were expected to vary between facilities. These actions may be less costly and more accessible to biorefinery operators under the climate action scenario than in the baseline scenario, assuming that the same policy incentives driving the transition to renewable electricity generation and biodiesel are also available to ethanol producers.

Given the substantial emissions reductions from the climate action future baseline, the ethanol industry can meet RFA member targets with slower adoption rates for some additional emissions reduction actions. The pathway results shown in figure 11, for example, are achieved with a CCS adoption rate of only 1%/yr after 2030, with just 45% of facilities participating in carbon capture and sequestration by 2050. In the core pathway, 90% of facilities operate CCS of CO₂ from fermentation. Though the climate action pathway meets the 2050 net zero emissions target by the smallest margin of the pathways examined in this study (-0.1 g CO₂e/MJ), it does so with minimal adoption of new technologies across the ethanol industry. This highlights the flexibility provided to ethanol producers in a 'climate action future' scenario with economy-wide progress toward decarbonization of the energy, manufacturing, and chemical sectors. With additional investment and more rapid adoption of emissions-reducing technologies like CCS, the corn ethanol industry could achieve average emissions well below net zero.

Table 14: Ethanol GHG emissions by facility type, industry average, and % reduction vs gasoline in the Climate Action Future pathway, 2020-2050. Reductions vs gasoline estimated against the 93 gCO₂e/MJ RFS baseline. $COE = corn \ oil \ extraction$. CKF = corn kernel fiber ethanol production.

								Reduction		
									Industry	vs
	Wet Mill		Dry Mill)		Dry Mill + COE)		Dry Mill + CKF		Average	Gasoline
	(gCO ₂ e/MJ)	%	(gCO2e/MJ)	%	(gCO2e/MJ)	%	(gCO ₂ e/MJ)	%	(gCO ₂ e/MJ)	%
2020	64.7	9%	49.0	4.6%	48.5	86.5%	47.3	0%	49.9	46%
2025	61.8	9%	45.8	4.6%	40.6	61.5%	39.3	25%	42.4	54%
2030	46.7	9%	30.7	4.6%	25.1	36.5%	23.5	50%	26.9	71%
2035	38.2	9%	22.4	4.1%	16.5	12%	15.0	75%	18.4	80%
2040	30.0	9%	15.4	3.6%	9.3	2.5%	7.9	85%	11.1	88%
2045	22.7	9%	9.4	3.1%	3.2	3.0%	2.1	85%	5.0	95%
2050	16.5	9%	4.3	2.6%	-1.7	3.5%	-2.7	85%	-0.1	100%







3.3. Ethanol Yield Improvements

Ethanol yield has a strong effect on the net GHG emissions from corn ethanol. Producing more ethanol per bushel of corn dilutes the upstream emissions from fertilizer production, corn farming, and biorefinery operations. Yield improvements directly benefit ethanol producers through increased revenue, making them an attractive target for innovation and research. The 'improved yeast' action highlights this effect, showing a 1.6 g CO₂e/MJ reduction (3% of baseline 2020 emissions), primarily



from a 2% improvement in ethanol yield. An improvement from 97.6% to 98.6% of the maximum theoretical yield (2.92 to 2.95 gal/bu) also contributes to the emissions reductions of the 'better-than-BAU' action. However, while it will certainly be beneficial to use the starch fraction of corn more efficiently, improving ethanol yields by breeding higher-starch corn grain may create a trade-off between ethanol emissions gains and reduced coproduct credits.

A special case study explored the potential of a hypothetical high-starch corn variety to reduce the CI of corn ethanol beyond the plateau at 2.92 gal/bu in the baseline scenario. By reducing the protein, fiber, and 'other' components of corn grain by 20% and oil by 10%, starch content was improved from 72.9% to 78.0% of grain dry weight (table 15). The effects of this change on GHG emissions was modeled as a linear shift in corn composition from the current average in 2030 to the high-starch variety in 2050. Ethanol yield was improved to 99% of the maximum theoretical yield by 2050 to a maximum to 3.17 gal/bu (table 16). DGS and corn oil coproduct yields were decreased according to the change in grain proximate composition.

Results of show that broader efforts to improve corn ethanol yields, such as through the development of high-starch corn varieties, can reduce the CI of fuel ethanol. In this case study, increasing corn starch content and simultaneously improving ethanol yields at the biorefinery provide a 2.1 g CO₂e/MJ emissions reduction. This includes a 5% decrease in farming emissions and an 8% decrease in biorefinery energy emissions from both the yield efficiency improvement and lower natural gas use for DGS drying due to the lower coproduct volumes.

The sensitivity of case study results to changes in coproduct credits highlights the importance of biorefinery process assumptions in emissions calculations. Excluding the reduction in DGS drying energy, the benefits of a higher ethanol yield are fully offset by the loss in coproduct credits (41.5 g CO₂e/MJ in the high-starch case study compared to 41.4 g CO₂e/MJ in the baseline scenario in 2050). Though a dry mill producing 20% less DGS could be expected to use less natural gas for grain drying than an industry-average facility, actual energy use at any facility depends on the local market for DDGS and WDGS. Ethanol producers and analysts should not lose sight of the importance of such fundamental process drivers when assessing emissions reduction priorities.

	US Avg (2011-20)	High Starch	Difference
Starch	72.90%	78.0%	7%
Protein	8.60%	6.88%	-20%
Oil	3.90%	3.51%	-10%
Other	14.60%	11.68%	-20%

Table 15: Proximate composition of corn grain (dry weight basis) for the current 10-year US average and a hypothetical high starch variety.



Table 16: Ethanol, DGS, and oil yields and corn ethanol GHG emissions in the baseline and high starch scenarios, 2020-2050
The high starch scenario is identical to the baseline scenario in 2020 – 2030.

	Ethanol Yields (gal/bu)		Coproduct Yields (Baseline) (dry lb/gal)			Coproduct Y (dry lb/gal)	'ields (High	GHG Emissions (g CO ₂ e/MJ)		
	Baseline	High Starch	DDGS	WDGS	Oil	DDGS	WDGS	Oil	Baseline	High Starch
2020	2.85	2.85	3.25	1.36	0.27	-	-	-	48.5	-
2025	2.90	2.90	3.1	1.29	0.31	-	-	-	44.9	-
2030	2.92	2.92	2.94	1.23	0.35	-	-	-	44.5	-
2035	2.92	2.98	2.94	1.23	0.39	2.79	1.17	0.380	43.6	43.2
2040	2.92	3.04	2.94	1.23	0.44	2.65	1.11	0.409	42.9	42.0
2045	2.92	3.11	2.94	1.23	0.48	2.50	1.05	0.439	42.1	40.8
2050	2.92	3.17	2.94	1.23	0.52	2.352	0.984	0.468	41.4	39.7

3.4. Emissions Accounting, Land Use Change, and Soil Carbon

The life cycle GHG emissions accounting method in this study differs from those included in emissions standards administered by EPA and CARB. The accounting standards for the EPA RFS, for example, excludes farm equipment-related emissions (on the basis that these capital investments would be utilized regardless of whether the farm produced corn for ethanol or some other product) but includes losses of soil and biomass carbon due to direct and indirect land use change. The net effect of these differences varies depending on the rate of estimated GHG emissions from farm equipment (2.3 – 2.9 g CO₂e/MJ in this baseline scenario) and land use change (7.4 g CO₂e/MJ according to the most recent work by Argonne National Laboratory (Lee et al., 2021), 30.1 g CO₂e/MJ in the EPA RFS2 standards set in 2010, (EPA, 2010; Lewandrowski et al., 2019), and an average of 19.8 g CO₂e/MJ under the 2015 CARB LCFS (CARB, 2015).

The implications for meeting RFA member targets of 70% emissions reduction vs gasoline in 2030 and net zero in 2050 are substantial. With the current methodology, average dry mill ethanol emissions in the core industry pathway are 21.8 g CO₂e/MJ in 2030, a 76% reduction over gasoline. Using emissions calculations aligned with the current EPA RFS cuts the emissions reduction to 47%, or 49.4 g CO₂e/MJ. Under the emissions calculations aligned with the CARB LCFS, core industry pathway emissions are 39.1 g CO₂e/MJ, a decrease of 62% compared to the anticipated 2030 gasoline baseline of 103 g CO₂e/MJ (CARB, 2020).

There is broad consensus in the scientific community that the very high assessments of LUC emissions used by EPA and CARB are inaccurate (Lewandrowski et al., 2019). Advancements in modeling global trade, armed with more historical data available on the influence of the US ethanol industry on global agriculture, lead specialists in agricultural economics to the much lower values reported by Argonne National Laboratory and implemented in the recent GREET model update (Wang et al., 2021). Using these updated values in place of the outdated RFS2 LUC emissions factors, most of the ethanol emissions reduction pathways assessed in this report meet RFA member goals in 2030 and 2050 for both the direct-emissions accounting rules (excluding LUC emissions) and under RFS2 accounting



rules. For most pathways, the same set of actions can be used to meet the 2030 and 2050 targets under both accounting standards. Even the largest difference in target calculation between the two standards, 5.2 g CO₂e/MJ in 2050, can be overcome with a higher adoption rate for major emissions-reduction actions by ethanol producers (for example, a 16% higher carbon capture and storage adoption rate) or corn farmers (for example, a 24% increase in cover crop adoption). While these are substantial differences, they show that if updated LUC emissions factors are applied under the RFS2, producers can apply the same broader trajectory of actions to reach aggressive, long-term emissions targets.

Perhaps more important than the differences in today's accounting standards for renewable fuels are the time-limited nature of LUC emissions factors themselves. LUC emissions factors represent the loss of biomass and soil carbon when land cover with a higher biological carbon content (such as prairie or woodland) is replaced with a land cover type with lower carbon storage (such as cropland). When such land use changes occur, most of the carbon from the initial land cover is lost in the first 1-5 years as the plant material is harvested, ploughed, or burned. Slower carbon losses occur over a longer period of time as soil carbon levels adjust to the new land use pattern (Qin et al., 2016). Additional losses from foregone sequestration, or the lack of additional carbon storage by the original grasses or trees, can also contribute to LUC emissions factors. Current best practices in agricultural emissions accounting are to amortize the sum total of LUC emissions over 30 years, while the United Nations Framework Convention on Climate Change and Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change (IPCC) use a 20-year equilibration period for cropland (IPCC, 2006). This means that, for example, corn grown on former perennial pastureland is assigned the same LUC emissions factors, which would change every year.

Current LUC emissions factors for corn ethanol are based on shifts in global land use associated with the ethanol industry's growth between 2000 and 2011. All major US ethanol emissions policies are based on this 30-year amortization of emissions from that initial shift in US and international agricultural production to accommodate the ethanol industry (CARB, 2015; Dunn et al., 2017; Plevin et al., 2015). Assuming that current GHG accounting practices are maintained by the relevant agencies (particularly EPA and CARB), the LUC emissions factors for corn ethanol should expire by 2041, 30 years after the development of the ethanol market. The 30.1 g CO₂e/MJ LUC emissions factor under the RFS2 and the average 19.8 g CO₂e/MJ LUC emissions factor under the CARB LFCS should not apply to corn ethanol in 2050, making it easier for RFA members to meet a target of net-zero emissions under a wider range of accounting benchmarks.

Though the actual modeling of LUC emissions factors is quite complex, it is expected that the slower growth of the ethanol industry from 2012 will lead to smaller shocks to the global food and agriculture system and therefore smaller LUC emissions factors for added ethanol capacity. Even if the same LUC emissions factors were applied to ethanol capacity added after 2011 on a per-bushel or per-acre corn basis, the net contribution of these LUC emissions factor penalties would be much smaller than the current industry-wide LUC emissions factors because they would be diluted by the larger total



production volume. Under current RFS and LCFS accounting methods, ethanol producers should expect a decrease in the LUC emissions penalty per gallon of ethanol between 2040 and 2050.

Soil carbon credit accounting follows the same basic method as LUC emissions factors, with implications for corn ethanol producers' efforts to meet their carbon targets. Emissions credits for SOC gains from changing land management practices on the farm are estimated using some of the same models and fundamental assumptions as LUC emissions, including the 30-year amortization rule. If the farmers supplying a corn ethanol facility increase their adoption of cover crops or strip tillage, the credits for soil carbon gain are determined by modeling the total expected change from maintaining those practices over several decades and dividing the benefits over the corn bushels produced over the next 30 years.

The 30-year amortization of SOC credits from conservation practices means that the ethanol emissions reductions from actions that create SOC credits will essentially expire after 30 years, similar to the expiration of LUC emissions factors. This study does not investigate the longer-term implications of this expiration of credits, as conservation practices adopted today will still be expected to have emissions credits through 2050. But clearly, pathways that are more reliant on soil carbon accumulation to meet RFA member emissions targets (such as the 'cost-per-CO₂' and Climate Action Future pathways) will be at risk of rising emissions after 2050-2060 if SOC credits expire. Producers setting very long-term plans for emissions reduction should consider the longevity and effectiveness of land-use and land management strategies to manage emissions.

4. Conclusions

This study identifies five distinct pathways to net zero CI corn ethanol by 2050 based on a set of 28 emissions reduction actions. The core pathway achieves average net zero emissions across the entire corn ethanol industry by sourcing renewable energy (both renewable electricity and bio-methane), investing in 'better-than-BAU' energy efficiency improvements and technological innovations, working with farmers to encourage expanded adoption of reduced tillage, and installing CCS systems to capture CO₂ from fermentation.

To meet RFA member goals of a 70% lower CI than gasoline by 2030, the core pathway modeled moderate adoption rates of each of these actions across the industry: roughly one-third of producers source all-renewable electricity from wind or solar, 20% source renewable methane, 25% more farmers use reduced tillage, and 35% of producers utilize CCS. Continuing adoption of these emissions-reduction actions across the industry leads to net zero emissions before 2045. The average CI of corn ethanol drops to -4.9 g CO₂e/MJ in 2050 as bio-methane adoption rises to nearly 80% and CCS of fermentation CO₂ to 90%. Individual producers can achieve emissions below -10 g CO₂e/MJ.

Driven by a priority ranking of actions that emphasizes technological readiness, the core pathway demonstrates that meeting RFA member goals for 2030 and 2050 is possible with near-term technology. The pathway also avoids potentially high-cost actions, such as investing in new combined heat and power infrastructure, green ammonia fertilizers, and high-cost soil amendments, although bio-methane costs are likely to be high initially as that industry develops. Another advantage of the core pathway is a focus on actions taken at the biorefinery. While many corn producers may be able and willing to shift their fertilizer purchases and land management practices to reduce emissions, those actions may not be suitable in all regions for a combination of biophysical, financial, and social reasons. Many ethanol producers, and potentially the industry as a whole, could reach net zero by 2050 without relying on their suppliers to risk investing in new practices or equipment.

By comparison, the cost-priority pathways to net zero avoid potentially expensive emissions reductions like bio-methane in favor of a variety of lower-cost actions by farmers and higher-risk technical developments like improved yeast strains. An ethanol producer in a region suitable for higher adoption rates of strip-till/no-till and cover cropping, and with corn suppliers willing to enact strict '4R' fertilizer management practices, could meet the 2030 emissions target without installing a carbon capture system. Adding CCS capacity in the following decades and reducing facility energy use by identifying a larger market for WDGS would lower ethanol CI below -20 g CO₂e/MJ by 2050.

The 'cost-per-CO₂' pathway succeeds in reducing ethanol CI to -4 g CO₂e/MJ by 2030 and -10 g CO_2e/MJ by 2050 without taking any actions expected to cost more than \$50/t CO₂e. Many actions, such as reduced tillage, corn kernel fiber fermentation, and use of improved yeast strains are



expected to reduce costs. Others, including changes to farm management like 4R and cover cropping, have the potential to become profitable at a carbon price as low as \$30/t CO₂. These alternative pathways highlight the benefits for ethanol producers of working with their supply chain to drive relatively low-cost emissions reductions on the farm, and to invest in potentially highly profitable technologies like yeast strain development.

Producers interested in making only a few highly effective investments in emissions reduction can obtain a very low ethanol CI by combining carbon capture of multiple CO₂ streams with biomass-fueled CHP and by encouraging supplying farmers to adopt cover crops and green ammonia. The 'magnitude-priority' pathway applies the five most impactful compatible emissions reduction actions. Such a facility could achieve an ethanol CI of 11 g CO₂e/MJ in 2030, an 88% reduction versus gasoline, through CCS of fermentation CO₂, 25% green ammonia adoption and 10% cover crop adoption. By adding a CHP system sufficient to provide all process energy for the facility and expanding the CCS system to capture CO₂ from the biomass power source, ethanol emissions could drop as low as -48 g CO₂e/MJ by 2050. Though the costs of these actions would likely be substantial – roughly \$0.48/gal without accounting for changes to corn costs – the emissions reduction could be worthwhile, depending on the climate policy and carbon market landscape by 2050.

These pathways succeed even with only modest progress by the rest of the US energy sector. The 'climate action future' scenario shows that changes to the energy and agriculture sectors in line with current US goals of reaching net zero emissions by 2050 have dramatic benefits for ethanol producers. Baseline emissions for corn ethanol are below 20 g CO₂e/MJ for most producers by 2050 in the 'climate action future' – less than half the emissions in the default baseline scenario. The industry can take advantage of this nationwide progress to achieve a net zero ethanol CI with fewer and less-costly emissions reduction actions than in the core pathway to net zero (including CKF fermentation, 'better-than-BAU' efficiency and process improvements) and with less pressure to expand carbon sequestration capabilities to facilities that might be less well-located for underground carbon storage.

In a 'climate action future' where the US achieves economy-wide net zero emissions, producers may have more incentives and fewer barriers to negative-emissions corn ethanol. With technological advancements in fermentation efficiency, access to fuel from an established renewable bio-methane industry, and a moderate carbon price of \$50 per ton CO₂ that allowed a biorefinery to break even on CCS costs, a producer could generate ethanol with a CI as low as -15 to -40 g CO₂e/MJ. That is equivalent to a 1-ton CO₂ credit for every 300-750 gallons of ethanol, adding \$0.07 to \$0.18/gallon in value under the same \$50/t CO₂ carbon price.

4.1. Agriculture and Climate Futures

Reducing agricultural emissions will be key to meeting UNFCCC Paris Climate Accord targets. IPCC modeling of global emissions reduction scenarios suggests that limiting global warming to 1.5°C will require reductions of 2 to 5 billion metric tons of CO₂e from the agriculture sector compared to business as usual by 2050 (Frank et al., 2018; Leahy et al., 2020). Modeling studies have achieved such



reductions by applying carbon prices over \$100/t CO₂e to the agricultural sector in developed countries – a policy that has not been seriously proposed anywhere and would likely have undesirable economic effects unless well-managed.

While such policies currently seem unrealistic and unlikely, the need for rapid and ambitious action to reduce methane and N₂O emissions from fertilizers, manure, and other agricultural sources could serve as an opportunity for ethanol producers to take a leading role in expanding best practices and establishing a market for low-carbon farm products. The pathways in this study demonstrate that sourcing lower-carbon feedstock can facilitate achieving an extremely low CI for corn ethanol. If a carbon price is applied to agricultural goods, ethanol producers could benefit from the incentives to farmers to provide lower-emissions corn. If carbon prices include alternative fuels but exclude farm products, producers could be further incentivized to pursue low-cost supply chain emissions reductions, such as 4R fertilizer efficiency improvements, reduced tillage, or cover crop adoption, that require minimal up-front investment but could expand profitability from credits for lower-CI ethanol.



5. References

- Alternative Fuels Data Center (AFDC). (2021). Alternative Fuel Price Report. Energy Efficiency & Renewable Energy, U.S. Department of Energy, Washington, DC. December 2021. https://afdc.energy.gov/fuels/prices.html. Accessed December 29, 2021.
- Banger, K., Wagner-Riddle, C., Grant, B. B., Smith, W. N., Drury, C., & Yang, J. (2020). Modifying fertilizer rate and application method reduces environmental nitrogen losses and increases corn yield in Ontario. *Science of the Total Environment*, *722*, 137851.
- Brock, C., Jackson-Smith, D., Kumarappan, S., Culman, S., Herms, C., & Doohan, D. (2021). Organic Corn Production Practices and Profitability in the Eastern US Corn Belt. *Sustainability*, *13*(16), 8682.
- Brown, T. (2020). Industry report sees multi-billion ton market for green ammonia. Ammonia Energy Association. Brooklyn, NY. June 4, 2020. https://www.ammoniaenergy.org/articles/industry-report-sees-multibillion-ton-market-for-green-ammonia/.
- California Air Resources Board (CARB). (2015). Detailed Analysis for Indirect Land Use Change. California Air Resources Board, Sacramento, CA. https://ww2.arb.ca.gov/resources/documents/lcfs-land-use-changeassessment.
- CARB. (2020). Low Carbon Fuel Standard. California Air Resources Board, Sacramento, CA. https://ww2.arb.ca.gov/sites/default/files/2020-09/basics-notes.pdf
- Christianson. (2020). Ethanol Efficiency gains and Benchmark Data. Christianson CPAs & Consultants, Willmar, MN. March 2020.
- Clay, D. E., Chang, J., Clay, S. A., Stone, J., Gelderman, R. H., Carlson, G. C., ... & Schumacher, T. (2012). Corn yields and no-tillage affects carbon sequestration and carbon footprints. *Agronomy Journal*, *104*(3), 763-770.
- Cole, Wesley, J. Vincent Carag, Maxwell Brown, Patrick Brown, Stuart Cohen, Kelly Eurek, Will Frazier, Pieter Gagnon, Nick Grue, Jonathan Ho, Anthony Lopez, Trieu Mai, Matthew Mowers, Caitlin Murphy, Brian Sergi, Dan Steinberg, and Travis Williams. 2021. 2021 Standard Scenarios Report: A U.S. Electricity Sector Outlook. Golden, CO: National Renewable Energy Laboratory. NREL/TP-6A40-80641. https://www.nrel.gov/docs/fy22osti/80641.pdf.
- DeLonge, M. S., Ryals, R., & Silver, W. L. (2013). A lifecycle model to evaluate carbon sequestration potential and greenhouse gas dynamics of managed grasslands. *Ecosystems*, *16*(6), 962-979.



- Drawdown. (2020). Biochar Production: Technical Summary. https://drawdown.org/solutions/biocharproduction/technical-summary. Accessed December 29, 2021.
- Duffy, D.P. (2019). Nature's Own. MSW Management Magazine. 1/23/2019. https://www.mswmanagement.com/home/article/13035929/natures-own. Accessed January 3, 2022.
- Duiker, S.M. (2010). Hairy Vetch as a Crop Cover. PennState Extension, The Pennsylvania State University, University Park, PA. January 4, 2010. https://extension.psu.edu/hairy-vetch-as-a-crop-cover.
- Dunn, J. B., Qin, Z., Mueller, S., Kwon, H. Y., Wander, M. M., & Wang, M. (2017). Carbon calculator for land use change from biofuels production (CCLUB) users' manual and technical documentation (No. ANL-/ESD/12-5 Rev. 4). Argonne National Lab (ANL), Argonne, IL (United States).
- Energy Information Administration (EIA). (2015). Wind generation seasonal patterns vary across the United States. U.S. Energy Information Administration, Washington, DC. February 25, 2015. https://www.eia.gov/todayinenergy/detail.php?id=20112. Accessed January 20, 2022.
- EIA. (2021a). Annual Energy Outlook 2021: with projections to 2050. U.S. Energy Information Administration, Washington, DC. https://www.eia.gov/outlooks/aeo/.
- EIA. (2021b). Electric Power Monthly: with Data for October 2021. U.S. Energy Information Administration, Washington, DC. December 23, 2021. https://www.eia.gov/electricity/monthly/. Accessed: January 4, 2022.
- EIA. (2021c). Natural Gas Monthly: with Data for October 2021. U.S. Energy Information Administration, Washington, DC. December 30, 2021. https://www.eia.gov/naturalgas/monthly/. Accessed January 4, 2022.
- EPA. (2010). *Regulation of Fuels and Fuel Additives: Changes to Renewable Fuel Standard Program; Final Rule.* Federal Register, 75(58), Friday, March 26, 2010, 14669-15320.
- EPA. (2021). Inventory of U.S. Greenhouse Gas Emissions and Sinks. U.S. Environmental Protection Agency (EPA), Washington, DC. October 26, 2021. https://www.epa.gov/ghgemissions/inventory-us-greenhouse-gasemissions-and-sinks. Accessed November 17, 2021.
- Frank, S., Havlík, P., Stehfest, E., van Meijl, H., Witzke, P., Pérez-Domínguez, I., ... & Valin, H. (2019). Agricultural non-CO 2 emission reduction potential in the context of the 1.5 C target. *Nature Climate Change*, 9(1), 66-72.
- Goss, M. J., Tubeileh, A., & Goorahoo, D. (2013). A review of the use of organic amendments and the risk to human health. *Advances in agronomy*, *120*, 275-379.
- Grant, C. A., & Flaten, D. N. (2019). 4R management of phosphorus fertilizer in the northern Great Plains. Journal of environmental quality, 48(5), 1356-1369.



- Hatfield, J. L., Boote, K. J., Kimball, B. A., Ziska, L. H., Izaurralde, R. C., Ort, D., ... Wolfe, D. (2011). Climate Impacts on Agriculture: Implications for Crop Production. Agronomy Journal, 103(2), 351.
 Doi:10.2134/agronj2010.0303
- Heeter, J., O'Shaughnessy E., Burd, R. (2021). Status and Trends in the Voluntary Market (2020 data). Renewable Energy Markets Conference, September 29, 2021.
- Herzog, H., Smekens, K., Dadhich, P., Dooley, J., Fujii, Y., Hohmeyer, O., & Riahi, K. (2005). Chapter 8: Cost and economic potential. In: Carbon Dioxide Capture and Storage. Bert Metz, Ogunlade Davidson, Heleen de Coninck, Manuela Loos and Leo Meyer (Eds.). Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change. Cambridge University Press. Cambridge, UK. https://www.ipcc.ch/site/assets/uploads/2018/03/srccs_chapter8-1.pdf.
- IEA. (2020a). Environmental Life Cycle Assessment of Residential PV and Battery Storage Systems. International energy Agency, Paris, France. Report IEA-PVPS T12-17: 2020. https://iea-pvps.org/wpcontent/uploads/2020/07/IEA_PVPS_Task12_LCA_PvandStorage.pdf.
- IEA. (2020b). Outlook for biogas and biomethane: Prospects for organic growth. International Energy Agency. Paris, France. https://www.iea.org/reports/outlook-for-biogas-and-biomethane-prospects-for-organicgrowth.
- Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change (IPCC). (2006). IPCC Guidelines for National Greenhouse Gas Inventories. Eggleston H.S., Buendia L., Miwa K., Ngara T. and Tanabe K. (eds). IPCC National Greenhouse Gas Inventories Programme Technical Support Unit, Institute for Global Environmental Strategies, Hayama, Kanagawa, Japan.
- IPCC. (2021). Climate Change 2021: The Physical Science Basis. Contribution of Working Group I to the Sixth Assessment Report of the Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change. Masson-Delmotte, V., P. Zhai, A. Pirani, S.L. Connors, C. Péan, S. Berger, N. Caud, Y. Chen, L. Goldfarb, M.I. Gomis, M. Huang, K. Leitzell, E. Lonnoy, J.B.R. Matthews, T.K. Maycock, T. Waterfield, O. Yelekçi, R. Yu, and B. Zhou (eds.). IPCC, Switzerland.
- Jackson, T., & Mazour, C. (2020). 2020 Field Trial Results. December 11, 2020. https://www.prairiefood.com.
- Kaliyan, N., Morey, R. V., & Tiffany, D. G. (2011). Reducing life cycle greenhouse gas emissions of corn ethanol by integrating biomass to produce heat and power at ethanol plants. *Biomass and Bioenergy*, 35(3), 1103-1113.
- Kim, S., Zhang, X., Reddy, A. D., Dale, B. E., Thelen, K. D., Jones, C. D., ... & Maravelias, C. (2020). Carbon-Negative Biofuel Production. *Environmental Science & Technology*, *54*(17), 10797-10807.
- Kwon, H., Liu, X., Dunn, J. B., Mueller, S., Wander, M. M., & Wang, M. Q. (2021). Carbon calculator for land use and land management change from biofuels production (CCLUB) (No. ANL/ESD/12-5 Rev. 7). Argonne National Laboratory, Argonne, IL.



- Leahy, S., Clark, H., & Reisinger, A. (2020). Challenges and prospects for agricultural greenhouse gas mitigation pathways consistent with the Paris agreement. *Frontiers in Sustainable Food Systems, 4*, 69.
- Lee, U., Kwon, H., Wu, M., & Wang, M. (2021). Retrospective analysis of the US corn ethanol industry for 2005– 2019: implications for greenhouse gas emission reductions. *Biofuels, Bioproducts and Biorefining*.
- Leng, G., & Huang, M. (2017). Crop yield response to climate change varies with crop spatial distribution pattern. *Scientific Reports*, 7(1), 1-10.
- Lewandrowski, J., Rosenfeld, J., Pape, D., Hendrickson, T., Jaglo, K., & Moffroid, K. (2019). The greenhouse gas benefits of corn ethanol–assessing recent evidence. *Biofuels*.
- Liu, X., Kwon, H., Northrup, D., & Wang, M. (2020). Shifting agricultural practices to produce sustainable, low carbon intensity feedstocks for biofuel production. *Environmental Research Letters*, *15*(8), 084014.
- Liu, X., Kwon, H., & Wang, M. (2021). FEEDSTOCK CARBON INTENSITY CALCULATOR (FD-CIC) Users' Manual and Technical Documentation (No. ANL/ESD-21/12). Argonne National Lab.(ANL), Argonne, IL (United States). https://greet.es.anl.gov/publication-fd-cic-tool-2021-user-guide.
- Lobell, D. B., & Field, C. B. (2007). Global scale climate–crop yield relationships and the impacts of recent warming. *Environmental research letters*, *2*(1), 014002.
- Long, C. M., Muenich, R. L., Kalcic, M. M., & Scavia, D. (2018). Use of manure nutrients from concentrated animal feeding operations. *Journal of Great Lakes Research*, *44*(2), 245-252.
- McBride, W.D., Greene, C., Foreman, L., Ali, M. (2015). The Profit Potential of Certified Organic Field Crop Production. Economic Research Report No. (EER-188). Economic Research Service (ERS), U.S. Department of Agriculture, Washington D.C. https://www.ers.usda.gov/publications/pubdetails/?pubid=45383.
- Myers, R., Weber, A., Tellatin, S. (2019). Cover Crop Economics: How to Get a Faster Return from Cover Crops. Sustainable Agriculture Research and Education (SARE), University of Maryland. College Park, MD. https://www.sare.org/publications/cover-crop-economics/how-to-get-a-faster-return-from-covercrops/.
- National Renewable Energy Laboratory (NREL). (2013). Life Cycle Greenhouse Gas Emissions from Solar Photovoltaics. National Renewable Energy Laboratory, U.S. Department of Energy, Golden, CO. https://www.nrel.gov/docs/fy13osti/56487.pdf.
- NREL. (2021a). PVWatts Calculator. Alliance for Sustainable Energy LLC and National Renewable Energy Laboratory, U.S. Department of Energy, Golden, CO. Version 6.2.4. Released September 21, 2021. https://pvwatts.nrel.gov/pvwatts.php.
- NREL. (2021b). 2021 Annual Technology Baseline. National Renewable Energy Laboratory, U.S. Department of Energy, Golden, CO. https://atb.nrel.gov/.



- Olayemi, O. P., Kallenbach, C. M., Schneekloth, J. P., Calderón, F. J., Vigil, M. F., & Wallenstein, M. D. (2020). From Factory to Field: Effects of a Novel Soil Amendment Derived from Cheese Production on Wheat and Corn Production. *Frontiers in Sustainable Food Systems*, *3*, 127.
- Ou, L., Brown, T. R., Thilakaratne, R., Hu, G., & Brown, R. C. (2014). Techno-economic analysis of co-located corn grain and corn stover ethanol plants. *Biofuels, Bioproducts and Biorefining, 8*(3), 412-422.
- Ozores-Hampton, M. (2018). Description of Enhanced-Efficiency Fertilizers Used in Crop Production. Southwest Florida Research and Education Center (SWFREC), University of Florida. Immokalee, FL. March 29, 2018. https://edis.ifas.ufl.edu/publication/HS1247.
- Paustian, K., Larson, E., Kent, J., Marx, E., & Swan, A. (2019). Soil C sequestration as a biological negative emission strategy. *Frontiers in Climate*, *1*, 8.
- Plastina, A. (2021). Estimated Costs of Crop Production in Iowa 2021. Iowa State University Extension and Outreach. Ames, IA. A1-20. https://www.extension.iastate.edu/agdm/crops/html/a1-20.html.
- Plevin, R. J., Beckman, J., Golub, A. A., Witcover, J., & O'Hare, M. (2015). Carbon accounting and economic model uncertainty of emissions from biofuels-induced land use change. *Environmental science & technology*, *49*(5), 2656-2664.
- Qin, Z., Dunn, J. B., Kwon, H., Mueller, S., & Wander, M. M. (2016). Soil carbon sequestration and land use change associated with biofuel production: empirical evidence. *GCB Bioenergy*, *8*(1), 66-80.
- Ray, D. K., West, P. C., Clark, M., Gerber, J. S., Prishchepov, A. V., & Chatterjee, S. (2019). Climate change has likely already affected global food production. *PloS one*, *14*(5), e0217148.
- Red Trail Energy. (2019). Red Trail Energy Low Carbon Fuel Standard (LCFS) Design-Based Pathway Application Carbon Capture and Storage Integrated with Ethanol Production. Red Trail Energy. Richardton, ND. November 20, 2019.
- RFA. (2021). RFA Pledge to President: Ethanol to Achieve Net Zero Emissions by 2050 or Sooner. Renewable Fuels Association, Ellisville, MO. July 27, 2021. https://ethanolrfa.org/media-and-news/category/newsreleases/article/2021/07/rfa-pledge-to-president-ethanol-to-achieve-net-zero-emissions-by-2050-orsooner.
- Rogers, S. (2019). The 4R's of Nutrient Management. MSU Extension, Michigan State University. Meridian Charter Township, MI. May 13, 2019. https://www.canr.msu.edu/news/the-4r-s-of-nutrient-management.
- Saffy, H. A., Northrop, W. F., Kittelson, D. B., & Boies, A. M. (2015). Energy, carbon dioxide and water use implications of hydrous ethanol production. *Energy Conversion and Management*, *105*, 900-907.
- Sanchez, D. L., Johnson, N., McCoy, S. T., Turner, P. A., & Mach, K. J. (2018). Near-term deployment of carbon capture and sequestration from biorefineries in the United States. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences*, *115*(19), 4875-4880.



- Schmelz, W. J., Hochman, G., & Miller, K. G. (2020). Total cost of carbon capture and storage implemented at a regional scale: northeastern and midwestern United States. *Interface focus*, *10*(5), 20190065.
- Sisouvanh, P., Trelo-ges, V., Isarangkool Na Ayutthaya, S., Pierret, A., Nunan, N., Silvera, N., ... & Hartmann, C. (2021). Can Organic Amendments Improve Soil Physical Characteristics and Increase Maize
 Performances in Contrasting Soil Water Regimes?. *Agriculture*, *11*(2), 132.
- Sokhansanj, S., Mani, S., Tagore, S., & Turhollow, A. F. (2010). Techno-economic analysis of using corn stover to supply heat and power to a corn ethanol plant–Part 1: Cost of feedstock supply logistics. *Biomass and Bioenergy*, *34*(1), 75-81.
- Spargo, J. T., Cavigelli, M. A., Mirsky, S. B., Meisinger, J. J., & Ackroyd, V. J. (2016). Organic supplemental nitrogen sources for field corn production after a hairy vetch cover crop. *Agronomy Journal*, *108*(5), 1992-2002.
- Stehly, T., Beiter, P., Duffy, P. (2020). 2019 Cost of Wind Energy Review. National Renewable Energy Laboratory, U.S. Department of Energy. Golden, CO. NREL/TP-5000-78471. https://www.nrel.gov/docs/fy21osti/78471.pdf.
- Thapa, R., Chatterjee, A., Awale, R., McGranahan, D. A., & Daigh, A. (2016). Effect of Enhanced Efficiency Fertilizers on Nitrous Oxide Emissions and Crop Yields: A Meta-analysis. Soil Science Society of America Journal, 80(5), 1121. https://doi.org/10.2136/sssaj2016.06.0179
- Tigchelaar, M., Battisti, D. S., Naylor, R. L., & Ray, D. K. (2018). Future warming increases probability of globally synchronized maize production shocks. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences, 115(26), 6644-6649.
- Tse, T. J., Wiens, D. J., & Reaney, M. J. (2021). Production of bioethanol—A review of factors affecting ethanol yield. *Fermentation*, 7(4), 268.
- USDA. (2021a). USDA Agricultural Projections to 2030. Office of the Chief Economist, World Agricultural Outlook Board, U.S. Department of Agriculture. Long-term Projections Report OCE-2021-1. https://www.usda.gov/sites/default/files/documents/USDA-Agricultural-Projections-to-2030.pdf.
- USDA. (2021b). U.S. feed grains. In: Early-Release Tables from USDA Agricultural Projections to 2031, U.S. Department of Agriculture. https://www.usda.gov/oce/commodity-markets/baseline. Accessed December 28, 2021.
- USDA NASS. (2021). NASS Quick Stats. National Agricultural Statistics Service, U.S. Department of Agriculture. https://data.nal.usda.gov/dataset/nass-quick-stats. Accessed December 16, 2021.
- Wang, M., Elgowainy, A., Lee, U., Bafana, A., Banerjee, S., Benavides, P. T., ... & Zang, G. (2020). *Summary of Expansions and Updates in GREET® 2020* (No. ANL/ESD-20/9). Argonne National Laboratory, Argonne, IL.
- Wang, M., Elgowainy, A., Lee, U., Bafana, A., Banerjee, S., Benavides, P. T., ... & Zang, G. (2021). Summary of Expansions and Updates in GREET[®] 2021 (No. ANL/ESD-21/16). Argonne National Laboratory, Argonne, IL.



- Wernet, G., Bauer, C., Steubing, B., Reinhard, J., Moreno-Ruiz, E., and Weidema, B., 2016. The ecoinvent database version 3 (part I): overview and methodology. The International Journal of Life Cycle Assessment, [online] 21(9), pp.1218–1230. http://link.springer.com/10.1007/s11367-016-1087-8. Accessed January 4, 2022.
- White House. (2021). FACT SHEET: President Biden Sets 2030 Greenhouse Gas Pollution Reduction Target Aimed at Creating Good-Paying Union Jobs and Securing U.S. Leadership on Clean Energy Technologies.
 Briefing Room. https://www.whitehouse.gov/briefing-room/statements-releases/2021/04/22/factsheet-president-biden-sets-2030-greenhouse-gas-pollution-reduction-target-aimed-at-creating-goodpaying-union-jobs-and-securing-u-s-leadership-on-clean-energy-technologies/. Accessed November 16, 2021.
- Wing, I. S., De Cian, E., & Mistry, M. N. (2021). Global vulnerability of crop yields to climate change. Journal of Environmental Economics and Management, 102462.
- Wiser, R., Bolinger, M., Hoen, B., Millstein, D., Rand, J., Barbose, G., Darghouth, N., Gorman, W., Jeong, S., Mills,
 A., Paulos, B. (2021). Land-Based Wind Market Report: 2021 Edition. U.S. Department of Energy's Office of Energy Efficiency and Renewable Energy. https://emp.lbl.gov/wind-technologies-market-report.
- Wu, M. (2019). Energy and water sustainability in the US biofuel industry. Argonne National Laboratory, Lemont,
 IL. https://water.es.anl.gov/documents/EW%20 survey%20report%20final%20ANL.pdf.
- Xiao, Q., Zhu, L. X., Zhang, H. P., Li, X. Y., Shen, Y. F., & Li, S. Q. (2016). Soil amendment with biochar increases maize yields in a semi-arid region by improving soil quality and root growth. *Crop and Pasture Science*, 67(5), 495-507.
- Xu, X., Cheng, K., Wu, H., Sun, J., Yue, Q., & Pan, G. (2019). Greenhouse gas mitigation potential in crop production with biochar soil amendment—a carbon footprint assessment for cross-site field experiments from China. *GCB Bioenergy*, *11*(4), 592-605.
- Yu, C., Miao, R., & Khanna, M. (2021). Maladaptation of US corn and soybeans to a changing climate. *Scientific Reports*, *11*(1), 1-12.